Assessment of online freedom in 2022

၂၀၂၂ ခုနှစ်အတွင်း အွန်လိုင်းလွတ်လပ်မှုကို အကဲဖြတ်ခြင်း





ကျေးဇူးတင် အသိအမှတ်ပြုခြင်း

ဤအစီရင်ခံစာဖြစ်မြောက်ရေးအတွက် သုတေသနလုပ်ငန်းတွင် ပါဝင်ခဲ့သူအားလုံးကို FEM မှ ကျေးဇူး တင်ကြောင်း ပြောကြားလိုပါသည်။ ဤသုတေသနသည် Creative Commons Share Alike လိုင်စင်အရ လွတ်လပ်သောထုတ်ဖော်ပြောဆိုခြင်း(မြန်မာ) [Free Expression Myanmar (FEM)]၌ မူပိုင်ခွင့် ရှိပါသည်။ဤလိုင်စင်အရ FEM ကို အသိအမှတ်ပြုဖော်ပြပြီး၊ သင်၏ အသစ်ဖန်တီးမှုများအား တူညီသော စည်းမျဉ်းဖြင့် လိုင်စင်ပြုလုပ်ထားလျှင် ဤစာတမ်းအား စီးပွားရေးအရ မဟုတ် သည့်ပြန်လည်ထုတ်ဝေခြင်း၊ အနည်းငယ်ပြုပြင်ပြောင်းလဲခြင်းတို့ပြုလုပ်နိုင် ကာ၊ စီးပွားရေးအရမဟုတ်သည့် သင့်လုပ်ငန်း (စာအုပ်၊စာတမ်း စသည်တို့) တွင်

FEM မိတ်ဆက်

လွတ်လပ်သောထုတ်ဖော်ပြောဆိုခြင်း(မြန်မာ) [Free Expression Myanmar (FEM)] သည် လွတ်လပ်စွာ ထုတ်ဖော်ပြောဆိုခွင့်နှင့် သတင်းအချက်အလက် လွတ်လပ်ခွင့်အရေးတွင် နှံ့စပ်သော၊ ဥပဒေပြုပြင်ပြောင်း လဲရေးတွင် ပါဝင်ဆောင်ရွက်နေသော၊ ဥပဒေချိုးဖောက်ခံရသူများကို ကာကွယ်နေသော၊ ထို့အပြင် အကောင်းဆုံး နိုင်ငံတကာ အလေ့အထကောင်းများကို အလေးဂရုပြုလာအောင် လုပ်ဆောင်နေသော အဖွဲ့ အစည်းတစ်ခု ဖြစ်ပါသည်။

ဤအစီရင်ခံစာသည် လိုအပ်နေသည့် သင့်လျော်သော ပြုပြင်ပြောင်းလဲမှုများ အလေးထားဂရုပြုလာရန် FEM ၏ ရည်ရွယ်ချက် တစိတ်တစ်ပိုင်းဖြစ်ပါသည်။

- www.FreeExpressionMyanmar.org
- www.facebook.com/FreeExpressionMyanmar
- coordinator@FreeExpressionMyanmar.org

တို့တွင် ကျေးဇူးပြု၍ ဝင်ရောက်ဖတ်ရှုနိုင်ပါသည်။

Acknowledgements

The report is copyrighted under a Creativse Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlikeLicense. This license lets you remix, tweak, and build upon FEM's work non-commercially, as long as you credit FEM and license your new creations under the identical terms.

About Freedom House

Freedom House is an independent watchdog organization dedicated to the expansion of freedom and democracy around the world.

We analyze the challenges to freedom, advocate for greater political rights and civil liberties, and support frontline activists to defend human rights and promote democratic change. Founded in 1941, Freedom House was the first American organization to champion the advancement of freedom globally.

We recognize that freedom is possible only in democratic political environments where governments are accountable to their own people; the rule of law prevails; and freedoms of expression, association, and belief, as well as respect for the rights of minorities and women, are guaranteed. More than 2.5 billion people live in countries that Freedom House designates "Not Free," more than a third of the globe's population.

About FEM

Free Expression Myanmar (FEM) is a national human rights organisation that is expert in free expression and information, engaging in legal reform, defending victims of violations, and promoting best international standards.

This report forms part of FEM's objective to promote appropriate and needed reforms. See:

- www.FreeExpressionMyanmar.org
- www.facebook.com/FreeExpressionMyanmar
- coordinator@FreeExpressionMyanmar.org

ခြုံငုံသုံးသပ်ချက်

Overview

အင်တာနက်လွတ်လပ်မှု အခြေအနေ	ე ^{იეი} 2018	ე ^{0ე} ტ 2019	ე ^ი ე ^ი 2020	ე ^ი ე ^ი 2021	J o JJ 2022
Internet Freedom Status ¹	လွတ်လပ်မှုမရှိ	လွတ်လပ်မှုမရှိ	လွတ်လပ်မှုမရှိ	လွတ်လပ်မှုမရှိ	လွတ်လပ်မှုမရှိ
	Not Free	Not Free	Not Free	Not Free	Not Free
A) လက်လှမ်းမှီမှုအပေါ် အတားအဆီးများ	၁၀ မှတ်	၁၀ မှတ်	၇ မှတ်	၄ မှတ်	၂ မှတ်
(၀-၂၅ မှတ်)	10	10	7	4	2
Obstacles to Access (0-25 pts)					
B) အကြောင်းအရာများကို ကန့်သတ်မှု	၁၆ မှတ်	၁၆ မှတ်	၁၃ မှတ်	၇ မှတ်	၆ မှတ်
(၀–၃၅ မှတ်)	16	16	13	7	6
Limits on Content (0–35 pts)					
C) အသုံးပြုသူ အခွင့်အရေး ချိုးဖောက်မှုများ	၁၀ မှတ်	၁၀ မှတ်	၁၁ မှတ်	၆ မှတ်	၄ မှတ်
(၀-၄၀ မှတ်)	10	10	11	6	4
Violations of User Rights (0–40 pts)					
စုစုပေါင်း* (၀-၁၀၀)	၃၆ မှတ်	၃၆ မှတ်	၃၁ မှတ်	၁၇ မှတ်	၁၂ မှတ်
Total* (0-100)	36	36	31	17	12

The military continued to repress internet freedom in the face of ongoing civil disobedience, political opposition, and armed conflict after staging its February 2021 coup. Following the nationwide, long-term shutdowns imposed in early 2021, authorities instead imposed localized restrictions ahead of military attacks against opposition forces. Most internet users in the country can only access 1,200 government-approved websites. The military directly controls two mobile service providers and forced the sale of another two to military-linked companies, leaving people in Myanmar even more vulnerable to censorship and surveillance. Despite these and other obstacles—including detentions, egregious physical violence, and the country's first executions in decades—people in Myanmar continued to use digital tools to share information and organize opposition to the military.

Myanmar's already-stalled democratic transition was completely derailed in February 2021, when the military seized control of the government,

arresting dozens of senior government officials and preventing the newly elected parliament from convening. The National League for Democracy (NLD), which won a sweeping victory in the November 2020 elections, led a broad-based opposition to the takeover, organizing the country-wide Civil Disobedience Movement (CDM). Protesters were met with indiscriminate violence from military forces, and journalists, activists, and ordinary people risked criminal charges and detention for voicing dissent. Armed conflict between the military and ethnic armed groups continued, as did the forced displacement of hundreds of thousands of Rohingya, a mostly Muslim ethnic minority group.

A Myanmar translation of the report will be available soon.

Key Developments, June 1, 2021 - May 31, 2022

- The military imposed large price increases on mobile data and multiple new taxes on phones, sharply restricting the affordability of internet access—especially for poor people already disadvantaged by the declining economy (see A2).
- Authorities frequently deployed short-term, localized internet shutdowns to prevent the opposition from organizing or sharing information about atrocities, restricting internet access for millions of users (see A3).
- After Norway-based Telenor announced its intent to sell its telecommunications business in Myanmar in July 2021, the military forced a sale to a military-linked company, putting Telenor users' data within its reach (see A4 and C6).

- Civil society and those involved in mobilizing online communities were subjected to continuous physical attack, online harassment, and imprisonment, driving many organizations and groups into exile or self-censorship (see B4 and B8).
- Scores of internet users were imprisoned for their online activities during the coverage period; military courts issued multiyear prison sentences and carried out executions (see C3 and C7).
- The military struck against online anonymity by seeking the criminalization of virtual private networks (VPNs), imposing mandatory registration of devices, and increasing surveillance on both social media platforms and via telecommunications companies (see C4 and C6).

လက်လှမ်းမှီမှုအပေါ် အတားအဆီးများ

Obstacles to Access

A1: အခြေခံအဆောက်အအုံဆိုင်ရာ ချို့တဲ့မှုများသည် အင်တာနက် လက်လှမ်းမှီမှုကို ကန့်သတ်ပါသလား သို့မဟုတ် အင်တာနက် ချိတ်ဆက်မှုအမြန်နှုန်းနှင့် အရည်အသွေးကို ကန့်သတ်ပါသလား။ (ဝ-၆ မှတ်)

၂ မှတ်

A1: Do infrastructural limitations restrict access to the internet or the speed and quality of internet connections? (0–6 points)

2

Though internet penetration in Myanmar has expanded in recent years, internet access was severely impeded during the coverage period by damage to infrastructure, internet shutdowns (see A3), and high costs imposed by the military (see A2). By January 2022, 45.9 percent of the population had access to the internet, according to the *Digital 2022* report, an increase from 43 percent in 2021.² The International Telecommunication Union (ITU) reported an internet penetration rate of 35 percent as of 2020.³ In 2018, the Ministry of Transport and Communications (MoTC) had set a target of 99 percent internet penetration by the end of 2022, but it will likely fall far short.⁴

Most users rely on mobile services,⁵ with 73 million mobile connections as of January 2022, representing a 134 percent penetration rate.⁶ The penetration rate is comparably high because many users have multiple SIM cards,⁷ a trend that increased after the coup began as people discarded and replaced SIM cards to avoid surveillance and to boycott military-controlled service providers.⁸ Fixed-line and wireless broadband represented just 0.5 percent of connections in 2020; while this number has not changed in several years,⁹ the

number of connections may have increased in some urban areas during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁰

Telecommunications infrastructure has been damaged as the armed conflict between the military and antigovernment forces continued, and expansion has similarly been curtailed by physical insecurity. A state-controlled newspaper reported that than 400 cell towers were destroyed between February and December 2021.¹¹ The military has planted antipersonnel landmines around other towers, and telecommunications providers have stopped servicing towers after at least four engineers were seriously injured by unmarked mines in September and October 2021.¹²

Infrastructure development continues to be hampered by flooding, unreliable electricity, an inefficient bureaucracy, and private- and public-sector corruption. Daily power outages throughout the coverage period, ¹³ ranging from 5 to 16 hours in length, ¹⁴ have also impacted connectivity. In March 2022, the Ministry of Power and Energy announced that 24-hour-long outages may occur in parts of Myanmar, citing infrastructure repairs, though sources claimed that daylong outages were already taking place in Yangon. ¹⁵

0 မှတ်

A2: အင်တာနက် အသုံးပြုရန် လက်လှမ်းမှီမှု အတားအဆီး ဖြစ်လောက်သည့်တိုင်အောင် ဈေးကြီးလွန်းသလား သို့မဟုတ် ပထဝီအနေအထား၊ လူမှုရေးနှင့် အခြားအကြောင်းအရာများကြောင့် လူဦးရေ တစ်ပိုင်းတစ်စသည် လက်လှမ်းမှီမှု ပြင်ပရောက်နေပါသလား။ (၀-၃ မှတ်)

A2: Is access to the Internet prohibitively expensive or beyond the reach of certain segments of the population for geographical, social, or other reasons? (0–3 points)

0

Score Change: The score declined from 1 to 0 as the doubling of data prices and increases to the SIM card purchase tax severely limited internet affordability.

The cost of internet access sharply increased for most users during the coverage period. Price increases imposed by the military—combined with rampant inflation, ¹⁶ an 18 percent contraction of the economy, and major postcoup unemployment ¹⁷—have forced poorer people in Myanmar to stop using the internet altogether. Some have sold their devices to pay for basic needs. ¹⁸

The military-controlled MoTC ordered all mobile service providers to double their data prices in December 2021. The MoTC also imposed a purchase tax of 20,000 kyat (\$11) on SIM card sales in January 2022, tripled telecommunications firms' corporate taxes to 15 percent, and created a 6,000-kyat (\$3) tax for mandatory international mobile equipment identity (IMEI) registration. The military said that the price increases were necessary to reduce the "effects triggered by extreme use of internet services on the employment of the people and mental sufferings of new generation students." Then independent mobile service providers reported that they did not request these increases.

Users in large urban areas can access fixed-line and wireless broadband, which halved in price between

2018 and 2021.²⁴ As of March 2022, the average fixed-line connection cost 47,000 kyat (\$25.96) per month, with the cheapest connection costing 25,000 kyat (\$13.80).²⁵ Given the disparities in access to broadband (see A1 and A2), poorer and rural internet users, already lacking computers and struggling with the country's rapid postcoup financial downturn,²⁶ will have experienced far greater increases in internet-access costs than richer urban users.

In 2018, before the coup, the MoTC established a Universal Service Fund (USF), funded by a 2 percent tax on telecommunications providers.²⁷ The USF was meant to address regional infrastructural gaps and connect 99 percent of the population to telecommunications services by 2022.²⁸ The USF's initial phase started in 2020²⁹ but was suspended due to the 2021 coup.³⁰ In June 2020, the civilian government diverted USF funding to pay for a biometric database of mobile subscribers (see C4),³¹ and the USF is now spent on military needs.³²

The gender digital divide remains. According to ITU estimates, which were the most recent available, only 19 percent of women have internet access as of 2017, compared to 29 percent of men.³³ For women, barriers to owning and using a mobile phone to access the internet include perceived lack of relevance, high costs, and insufficient literacy skills.³⁴

၀ မှတ်

A3: Does the government exercise technical or legal control over internet infrastructure for the purposes of restricting connectivity? (0–6 points)

0

The military repeatedly shut down telecommunications services since seizing direct power. In the early hours of February 1, 2021, armed soldiers forcefully entered telecommunications providers' offices and demanded a national internet shutdown.³⁵ Since then, the military has repeatedly restricted connectivity by ordering internet shutdowns, slowdowns, and blocks while threatening service providers to ensure their compliance.³⁶

Mobile services were repeatedly restricted at the local level during the coverage period. Cuts were reported in Yangon, Mandalay, Chin State, Kachin State, Karen State, Magway Region, and Tanintharyi Region, affecting millions of users.³⁷ Sagaing Region has faced particularly long disruptions, with an indefinite service cut beginning in March 2022.³⁸ Connectivity is curtailed in areas where antigovernment forces are particularly active, and online cuts coincide with severe offline crackdowns.³⁹

As the February 2021 coup began, the military ordered day-long national internet shutdowns timed to undermine anticoup protests. 40 Internet restrictions were imposed after the coup took place. A digital curfew was enforced between February 15 and April 28: the military ordered access restricted overnight and irregular shutdowns and slowdowns during the day. 41 On March 15, the military shut down all mobile connections on March 15, public Wi-Fi connections were shuttered on March 18 and wireless broadband service was restricted on April 1.42 Rare fixed-line broadband services (see A1) were the only way to access the internet for months. 43 The MoTC directed the initial internet shutdowns, apparently under orders from the

military-controlled Ministry of Home Affairs (MoHA) according to Telenor disclosures. ⁴⁴ The military began loosening national connectivity restrictions in late April 2021.

In addition to the imposition of wide-ranging shutdowns, the military also instructed service providers to implement extensive restrictions on specific targets, blocking access to websites, applications, and social networks (see B1).

The military was influential in the precoup civilian government's decisions to restrict connectivity. In June 2019, the NLD government imposed a mobile shutdown affecting 1.4 million people in Rakhine and Chin States, in an attempt to conceal atrocities committed against the Rohingya ethnic group. 45 Connectivity was restricted at the military's behest 46 in order to "maintain stability and law and order," 47 with restoration only coming after the "security situation" improved. 48 Access was briefly restored in these areas in February 2021. 49

The MoTC has significant powers to disrupt connectivity without oversight or safeguards, as it controls much of the telecommunications infrastructure via the state-owned company Myanmar Posts and Telecommunications (MPT). Private-sector providers were gradually diversifying ownership of mobile infrastructure and the internet backbone prior to the coup. Myanmar has three underwater and four overland internet gateways, 50 and more were expected, including new satellite connections, 51 because of a projected 70 percent growth in bandwidth. 52 However, this diversification may not materialize as the military seeks to strengthen its grip over Myanmar's internet infrastructure (see A4). 53

A4: (အင်တာနက်) ဝန်ဆောင်မှု ပေးသူများ၏ ထွေပြားစုံလင်မှုကို ကန့်သတ်သည့် ဥပဒေ၊ စည်းမျဉ်းစည်းကမ်းများ သို့မဟုတ် စီးပွားရေး အတားအဆီးများ ရှိပါသလား။ (၀-၆ မှတ်)

A4: Are there legal, regulatory, or economic obstacles that restrict the diversity of service providers? (0-6 points)

0

Score Change: The score declined from 1 to 0 because the military forced the sale of Telenor to a militaryaligned provider, consolidating its control over the telecommunications market.

The military directly controls two of Myanmar's four service providers. In March 2022, the military forced Telenor to sell a majority stake to Shwe Byain Phyu, a company with close historical links to the military. Ooredoo sold its operations to a military-linked company in September 2022, after the coverage period. 55

The military-owned operator Mytel, part of which is indirectly owned by the Vietnamese military, was licensed in 2017,⁵⁶ and had approximately 10 million subscribers as of June 2020⁵⁷ before facing a consumer boycott.⁵⁸ In February 2021, the military seized more direct control of state-owned MPT,⁵⁹ which last reported having 24 million subscribers in early 2020.⁶⁰

Telenor announced its intention to sell its Myanmar operations in July 2021, after receiving military orders to activate surveillance technology banned by European Union sanctions (see C5).⁶¹ Telenor sought to sell its local operations to Lebanese company M1 Group for \$105 million.⁶² In March 2022, the military approved the sale on the condition that Shwe Byain Phyu hold an 80 percent stake in the local venture.⁶³ Junta leader Min Aung Hlaing was involved in the negotiations, and his daughter reportedly bought a stake in the local provider.⁶⁴ Shwe Byain Phyu rebranded Telenor's local operation as ATOM in June 2022.⁶⁵

Civil society groups strongly criticized Telenor's sale to Shwe Byain Phyu, raising concerns that the military will use Telenor's network and data to identify members of opposition groups.⁶⁶

The only independent mobile service provider remaining at the end of the coverage period was the Qatari-owned Ooredoo, which reported 13 million subscribers as of October 2020.⁶⁷ Although Ooredoo took a low profile since the coup started and benefited from the customer boycott of Mytel,⁶⁸ it has likely employed the military's surveillance technology.⁶⁹

In September 2022, after the coverage period, Ooredoo signed an agreement to sell its Myanmar operations to Singapore-based Nine Communications, which is linked to the military through one of its parent companies.⁷⁰

The military has not made significant attempts to seize control of fixed-line broadband providers but is heavily investing in marketing Mytel's broadband services.⁷¹

Before the coup, the administration of licenses was generally regarded as fair and transparent, and external efforts to influence decisions were largely rebuffed.⁷² Deregulation in 2013 removed many of the legal and regulatory barriers to entry for internet service providers (ISPs) and mobile service providers, leading to a proliferation in the number of licenses awarded. At least 207 telecommunications licenses had been awarded by 2020.⁷³

A5: ဆက်သွယ်ရေး ဝန်ဆောင်မှုပေး ကုမ္ပဏီများနှင့် ဒစ်ဂျစ်တယ် နည်းပညာကို ကွပ်ကဲသော နိုင်ငံတော် စည်းမျဉ်းစည်းကမ်း ကြီးကြပ်မှု အဖွဲ့များသည် လွတ်လပ်၍ တရားမျှတပြီး အမှီအခိုကင်းသော ပုံစံဖြင့် လုပ်ငန်းဆောင်ရွက်ရန် ပျက်ကွက်ပါသလား။ (၀-၄ မှတ်)

၀ မှတ်

A5: Do national regulatory bodies that oversee service providers and digital technology fall to operate in a free, fair, and independent manner? (0–4 points)

Myanmar's regulatory bodies have been under the authority of the military since the February 2021 coup. The MoTC's Posts and Telecommunications Department (PTD) is responsible for regulating the telecommunications sector. As a ministerial department, the PTD has no legal or practical safeguards for its regulatory and operational independence, leaving it completely open to political interference.⁷⁴

The military has controlled the PTD's regulation of telecommunications companies and licensing since seizing power. The PTD decisions during the coverage period demonstrated a lack of independence and transparency. For instance, the PTD did not pursue regulatory enforcement measures against Mytel, which ignored the PTD's orders on shutdowns, blocking, competition, and gambling —including the Facebook ban —in an apparent attempt to increase its subscriber base after the consumer boycott (see A4). The PTD's interference in

Telenor's request to sell also showed bias in favor of the military's interests (see A4).⁷⁸ The PTD has repeatedly and publicly threatened its own staff for participating in anticoup protests and strikes.⁷⁹

Article 86 of the 2013 Telecommunications Law outlines the responsibilities of a Myanmar Communications Regulatory Commission (MCRC), which has not been established.⁸⁰ Even though the mandate for the MCRC's composition does not sufficiently safeguard its independence, the Telecommunications Law calls for the MCRC to take over regulatory functions from the PTD. The MCRC would also operate a mechanism to adjudicate any administrative disputes in the telecommunications sector.⁸¹ Many analysts suggested that the NLD government failed to establish the MCRC because it was unwilling to relinquish the more direct control it had over the telecommunications sector through the PTD.⁸²

အကြောင်းအရာများကို ကန့်သတ်ခြင်းများ

Limits on Content

B1: အင်တာနက်ပေါ် ရှိ အကြောင်းအရာကို ပိတ်ဆိုမှု (သို့) စစ်ထုတ်မှုကို အစိုးရမှ ပြုလုပ်ပါသလား (သို့) အင်တာနက် ဝန်ဆောင်မှုပေးသူများအား ထိုသို့ပြုလုပ်ရန် ဖိအားပေးပါသလား။ (ဝ-၆ မှတ်)

၁ မှတ်

B1: Does the state block or filter, or compel service providers to block or filter, internet content? (0-6 points)

1

The military has consolidated two distinct blocking regimes. Mobile service providers must block all websites except for 1,200 addresses approved by the military. All fixed-line and wireless broadband service providers, which serve just a small proportion of the public, allow access by default but block many specific addresses. Information about the two blocking regimes was not publicly disclosed during the coverage period.

The military-controlled MoTC regularly issued secretive blocking orders to service providers following the coup—several per week during the most violent periods—containing hundreds of thousands of addresses to block.⁸³ The military's first order arrived on February 3, 2021, to block Facebook and WhatsApp.⁸⁴ Orders to block Twitter and Instagram arrived on February 5,⁸⁵ followed later by blocks on most independent media outlets and international sources of information such as Wikipedia (see B6).⁸⁶ Some blocking orders were reversed in May 2021.⁸⁷ Although blocking orders are hidden, more websites, including media, have been blocked subsequently.⁸⁸

On May 25, the military ordered mobile service providers to block all websites and internet protocol (IP) addresses except for 1,200 approved addresses that included a large contingent of banking and financial sites, a small number of entertainment sites like YouTube and Netflix, news sites such as the *New York Times* and US-based Cable News Network (CNN), and gaming platforms.⁸⁹ The list of approved addresses has been irregularly updated since, but only to add business applications, including local businesses.⁹⁰ Facebook, Twitter, and most independent Burmeselanguage media outlets were not listed and therefore remain blocked. Instagram, YouTube,

WhatsApp, LinkedIn, Viber, and Zoom appear to remain accessible.

Telenor disclosed that MoTC orders issued in 2021 required telecommunications companies to block access to URLs and IP addresses under Section 77 of the Telecommunications Law, which allows authorities to issue blocking orders to license holders in "emergency situations." The military cited reasons like "preserving stability" and preventing "fake news" from "spreading misunderstanding."

Service providers did not implement blocking orders consistently, 93 as some addresses were blocked by some providers but not by others. 94 For example, Facebook was accessible via at least one broadband provider, despite being subject to a blocking order, 95 and for some Mytel subscribers, despite not being on the list of approved sites. 96 It was unclear whether this was due to confusion, technical difficulties, or discretion; some staff at service providers reportedly tried to limit the effects of military orders by interpreting them narrowly or subverting their application. 97

Prior to the coup, the NLD government had directed service providers to block more than 2,100 addresses in 2020, most from Interpol's list of banned child sexual abuse websites. 98 The NLD government also controversially issued blocking orders for 67 websites for publishing so-called "fake news," including well-known independent media outlets 99 and civil society organizations critical of the military. 100 Telenor initially resisted blocking media outlets 101 but later complied for fear of losing its license. 102

The military's attempts to block censorship circumvention tools such as virtual private

networks (VPNs) were indiscriminate and led to significant collateral damage, ¹⁰³ including the disruption of content delivery networks like Google and Amazon services. ¹⁰⁴ Blocks disrupted banking, transportation, and—during the peak of the COVID-

19 pandemic—education and health care. Some businesses and banks raised concerns about their ability to operate.¹⁰⁵ The blocks also undermined networks outside the country.¹⁰⁶

B2: အစိုးရ သို့မဟုတ် အစိုးရမဟုတ်သော အဖွဲ့/ ပုဂ္ဂိုလ်များသည် ဥပဒေ၊ အုပ်ချုပ်ရေး သို့မဟုတ် အခြားနည်းလမ်းများ အသုံးပြု၍ ထုတ်ဝေသူများ၊ အင်တာနက်ပေါ်တွင် အကြောင်းအရာများ ဝေမျှနိုင်ရန်နေရာပေးသူ (content host)များ၊ သို့မဟုတ် ဒီဂျစ်တယ်ပလက်ဖောင်းများအား အကြောင်းအရာများကို ဖျက်ပစ်ပေးရန် အတင်းအကျပ် ပြုလုပ်ပါသလား။ (၀-၄ မှတ်)

၁ မှတ်

B2: Do state or nonstate actors employ legal, administrative, or other means to force publishers, content hosts, or digital platforms to delete content? (0–4 points)

1

Pressure to remove content continued to originate from state and nonstate actors within Myanmar during the coverage period, as well as from outside the country. Most independent media outlets have closed, hid, or gone into exile in response to the military's pressure, including its demands to cease critical coverage. Pew if any independent publishers remain within military-controlled areas of Myanmar, and those that remain, such as the previously independent outlet Eleven Media, avoid content that criticizes the military. 108

The military began pressuring publishers to delete content soon after staging its coup in February 2021. The military demanded that media outlets cease critical coverage of their actions, delete any words translating to "regime" and "junta", and refrain from "biased" coverage (see B5). 109 By March, Myanmar's five daily newspapers had closed down, terminating their online and offline publishing. 110 One of the largest outlets, 7DayDaily, deleted its entire website in response to the deteriorating situation. 111 The military continued to threaten any publisher saying "coup" 112 or "Rohingya" during the coverage period. 113

The military has forced users to delete content, including while in custody. 114 Under the draft Cyber Security Law proposed in January 2022, authorities

can force hosts and platforms to comply with its orders, blocking and holding them criminally liable if they refuse (see C2).

Before the coup, the NLD government regularly called for content hosts and platforms to address intolerance, misinformation, and incitement, 115 even though that government had failed in addressing those problems and NLD officials were alleged to have engaged in such behavior. 116 The NLD government's proposed Cyber Security Law was designed to make platforms criminally liable for a variety of ill-defined prohibited content. 117

Pressure from civil society, media, and foreign governments had a significant effect upon Facebook to invest in and increase content moderation beginning in 2018, in response to atrocities committed against the Rohingya. 118 During the current coverage period, digital platforms faced continued pressure to introduce, increase, and improve content moderation in order to address military propaganda, disinformation, and threats. 119 The increase in content moderation efforts by companies like Facebook, YouTube, and TikTok have also led to the removal of significant amounts of content, including content produced by antigovernment groups (see B3). 120

B3: Do restrictions on the internet and digital content lack transparency, proportionality to the stated aims, or an independent appeals process? (0-4 points)

U

Since the coup, broad restrictions on digital content have been enforced without transparency and with gross disproportionality. The military-controlled PTD administered the military's orders without publishing information on what, why, when, or how restriction decisions were made, or by whom.¹²¹

The only available sources of information about restrictions have been media comments from ministers, service providers' statements, and civil society. The only service provider documenting the receipt of PTD orders, Telenor, stopped doing so in mid-February 2021, citing concerns for the safety of its staff. Telenor then provided irregular updates until mid-April 2021, and later stopped entirely. By the end of the coverage period, only civil society and media organizations are providing information on military blocking orders, though no public records exist.

Under the Telecommunications Law, the PTD can direct telecommunications providers to temporarily block and filter content "for the benefit of the people," and does not allow for appeals. 124 There were no legal challenges to restrictions either before or after the coup. The NLD government occasionally articulated vague aims, and the military, when it did offer a rationale, included only vague references to "fake news" and the need to protect national stability and ensure public security. 125

The draft Cyber Security Law introduced in January 2022 would require digital platforms to remove a wide range of content, including online criticism, with provisions requiring removal of "verbal statements against any existing law," "expressions that damage an individual's social standing and livelihood," and content "disrupting unity, stabilisation and peace." The draft law offers no transparency or appeals mechanisms. Sanctions under the bill include blocking orders and criminal liability for company representatives, including as much as three years' imprisonment. 126

Social media companies have introduced new moderation systems and governance on a global basis in recent years. In 2018, Facebook increased its moderation activity, expanded its appeals process,127 and established a self-regulatory Oversight Board. 128 The platform's parent company, Meta, publishes very little information about its moderation aside from routine transparency disclosures about global content removals. 129 Facebook also suspended much of its appeals process in 2020, citing the COVID-19 pandemic.¹³⁰ In August 2021, the Oversight Board overturned a decision to remove a Myanmar post that was labeled as hate speech; the post discussed possible methods to limit financing for the military. However, the overall effect of this decision on moderation remains unclear. 131 Activists have continued to raise concerns that some of Facebook's removals have compromised the public's right to know about important national stakeholders, and that they have swept up a wide range of valid content, including commentary on and documentation of human rights violations. Some in Myanmar's civil society suspect that these decisions are the result of internal problems, such as poorly trained staff, problematic automated content moderation, weak coordination, lack of investment,132 and discriminatory decisionmaking.¹³³ For example, some Rohingya activists believe that content removal trends demonstrate anti-Rohingya prejudices among content reviewers.134

Other platforms have also been criticized for transparency and proportionality in content removal practices. After the February 2021 coup, YouTube initially removed some channels, including the state-owned MRTV and the military-owned Myawaddy Media, MWD Variety, and MWD Myanmar, 135 but has apparently done little since. 136 Following international media attention 137 and civil society criticism, 138 TikTok removed some videos posted by soldiers on its platform; many videos depicted soldiers threatening peaceful protesters

with various weapons, which were brandished oncamera. The company's transparency reports do not include Myanmar-specific disclosures. Under During the coverage period, civil society actors voiced concern at Telegram's lack of action in response to serious abuses such as doxing of protesters and human right defenders (HRDs). Digital platforms largely avoided establishing facilities within Myanmar before the coup due to the high risk of intimidation and weak legal safeguards (see C2). Those with employees inside quickly evacuated them after the coup began, 142 although some consultants were taken hostage. 143

B4: အွန်လိုင်း သတင်းထောက်များ၊ သုံးသပ်ဝေဖန်သူများနှင့် သာမန်အသုံးပြုသူများသည် မိမိကိုယ်ကို ဆင်ဆာဖြတ်တောက်မှုကို ကျင့်သုံးပါသလား။ (၀-၄ မှတ်)

ာ မှတ်

B4: Do online journalists, commentators, and ordinary users practice self-censorship? (0-4 points)

1

Since the coup, self-censorship online has grown significantly. Many journalists, commentators, and ordinary users condemned the coup and the military after February 2021. Those living under military rule increasingly practice self-censorship for their own security (see B8, C3, and C7). And C7). Many social media users have edited their histories to remove sensitive content, including photos of protests, changed their social media profiles to hide their identities, or opened new proxy accounts under false identities, despite a ban on the practice by Facebook and other social media platforms.

Self-censorship has also increased in response to the growth of moderation on social media platforms (see B3).¹⁴⁷ Users have learned to avoid the words and phrases that automatically trigger platform warnings and removals.

Self-censorship was common prior to the coup. 148
Journalists, commentators, and ordinary users faced a range of pressures to agree with government narratives and majority beliefs on matters related to the military, businesses, armed conflict, the Rohingya, religion, sex and gender, and other politically sensitive topics. 149 For example, most independent media outlets actively self-censored when reporting on the Rohingya for fear of backlash, 150 and when they did, opted to call them "Muslims" or "Bengalis." 151 Women and girls self-censored on a range of topics, particularly related sex and gender, for fear of abuse and sexually harassment. 152

၁ မှတ်

B5: Are online sources of information controlled or manipulated by the government or other powerful actors to advance a particular political interest? (0–4 points)

1

The military has prioritized control over online information to advance the narrative that it is acting to reestablish public order and restore democracy after fraudulent elections. On the first day of the coup, the military seized control of all state-owned media and government communications services, 153 including all radio and television channels, as well as related Twitter accounts, YouTube channels, and Facebook pages, which have since promoted the military's narrative. 154 The military then began banning sources of alternative information such as independent media outlets, 155 and blocking access to their content (see B6). Several previously independent media outlets were allowed to continue operating, 156 but only if they followed the military's narrative (see B2).

Reports released during the coverage period indicate that the military has refined its tactics to spread its narrative online. 157 After the coup, the military ordered its soldiers to create social media accounts, spread the military's talking points online, and troll sources of alternative information. 158 Military supporters, including members of nationalist groups, are encouraged to amplify the content. 159 A Reuters investigation released in November 2021 identified 200 military personnel operating social media accounts; their posts often spread online within minutes, often via online groups and fan channels of celebrities and sports teams set up by specialized military teams. 160

Some social media platforms tried to prevent the military from promoting their narrative online. Following the coup, Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, Vkontake, and TikTok all to some extent banned the military or its representatives from using their services. ¹⁶¹ For example, Facebook removed or reduced the distribution of many pages run by the military or military-owned companies in February 2021, including the military's "True News Information Team" and state media. ¹⁶² The pages

and accounts of various armed groups were also removed in recent years, as the company deemed them "dangerous organizations." Prior to the coup, Facebook removed the accounts of military organizations that perpetrated atrocities against the Rohingya and sought to limit the reach of military proxies, banning a number of pages and accounts in 2019 and 2021 for engaging in "coordinated inauthentic behavior." 163

Reporting during the coverage period indicated that Facebook's moderation of promilitary networks sometimes failed to limit the spread of such content. A June 2021 investigation by Global Witness found that Facebook's page-recommendation algorithm had been amplifying military content that violated many of its own violence and misinformation policies. ¹⁶⁴ Internal Facebook documents leaked in October 2021 also identified the platform's failure to limit the spread of content shared by promilitary accounts. ¹⁶⁵

Some promilitary disinformation networks have transitioned to Telegram, which offers fewer restrictions. A Frontier Myanmar investigation of promilitary Telegram accounts in September 2021 found that they disseminated content that disparaged armed civilian resistance and ethnic militias. The platform had removed some promilitary accounts for incitement to violence as of March 2022, though many more remain. 167

While it often voiced a desire for media freedom, the NLD sought to retain control over state-owned media during its time in government. As a result, the NLD-led government and the military dominated the broadcasting sector and a significant portion of print media prior to the coup, including those outlets online presences, either directly through the Ministry of Information or via joint ventures with private companies.

B6: အသုံးပြုသူများအား အွန်လိုင်းပေါ်တွင် အကြောင်းအရာများ ထုတ်ဝေနိုင်မှုအပေါ် ဆိုးကျိုးသက်ရောက်စေသည့် စီးပွားရေး သို့မဟုတ် ကြီးကြပ်ရေး ကန့်သတ်ချက်များ ရှိပါသလား။ (၀-၃ မှတ်)

၀ မှတ်

B6: Are there economic or regulatory constraints that negatively affect users' ability to publish content online? (0-3 points)

videos on social media to apply for a license from the Ministry of Information. Those broadcasting without a license can face imprisonment under the amended law (see C2).¹⁷³

The military revoked the licenses of most independent media outlets and ordered telecommunications companies to block their websites after the coup began (see B1), prohibiting them from publishing and blocking access to their audiences.¹⁷⁰ The first revocations were announced by state media in March 2021, as five of the most critical media outlets—Myanmar Now, Khit Thit Media, Democratic Voice of Burma, Mizzima, and 7Day News—were told they were "no longer allowed to broadcast or write or give information by using any kind of media platform or using any media technology."171 The military also sought to detain journalists and raid outlets' offices after staging the coup.¹⁷² No independent media outlets have been given a license since the coup began.

In March 2021, the military declared that matters addressed by the News Media Law and the 2014 Printing and Publishing Law would instead be heard in courts-martial, which could issue capital sentences. The Printing and Publishing Law created the licensing regime for publishing houses, news agencies, and websites, which must register prior to producing content, including for publishing online. The law also contains a variety of vague and overly broad administrative and criminal sanctions for violations, such as running a website without a license. The law also contains a verse without a license.

The military expanded its control over online outlets during the coverage period. Authorities unilaterally amended the Broadcasting Law in November 2021 to extend licensing requirements to online media, effectively requiring news sites that publish video and any internet users posting news

The Telecommunications Law has no specific regulations relating to net neutrality, zero-rating data transmissions by apps or telecommunications providers, or open internet policies.

B7: Does the online information landscape lack diversity? (0-4 points)

operating in exile have been unable to access funds generated on Facebook because of restrictions requiring them to maintain a presence in their home country. 183

Myanmar's online environment is less diverse and reliable as a result of the February 2021 coup.

Most independent Burmese-language media outlets were not directly accessible within Myanmar due to content restrictions (see B1). Media outlets active in Myanmar have had to reduce their capacity in response to being banned and exiled. The Some new media outlets emerged, many of them providing local information to small communities and staffed by former employees of shuttered or exiled media outlets. The All outlets found fact-checking and verification harder because journalists could not easily travel and had no access to official responses from the authorities.

Diversity in Myanmar's online sphere has also been reduced due to the in-country dominance of Facebook and has been further impacted by its blocking.¹⁷⁹ In 2020, 78 percent of mobile users had never used an internet browser or app store, with most users accessing the internet via Facebook apps on their mobile phones.¹⁸⁰ Global Witness research published in June 2021 found that Facebook's page-recommendation algorithm had been amplifying military content that violated many of its own policies (see B5).¹⁸¹

Some media outlets lost income originating from their YouTube and Facebook activity over the past year due to both the platforms' policies and their responses to the coup. 182 For example, outlets

The absence of reliable information has facilitated the spread of false and misleading content. Before the coup, rumors about ethnic and religious minorities, political leaders, and the COVID-19 pandemic were rife. Since the coup, particularly prevalent rumors have addressed the status of detained NLD leader Aung San Suu Kyi, Simpending internet shutdowns, San Suu Kyi, San Suu Ky

Before the coup, the NLD government also tried to limit the diversity of information available to the public by overseeing and sometimes leading attempts to marginalize media outlets critical of official narratives. For example, in 2019 the military requested that the media refrain from saying "civil war" when referring to the country's internal conflicts. 191 Such pressure, unhindered and indeed supported by the NLD government, led the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) and Radio Free Asia (RFA) to withdraw from country-based partnerships in 2017 and 2018, respectively, in order to protect their editorial freedom. 192

B8: အထူးသဖြင့် နိုင်ငံရေးနှင့် လူမှုရေးကိစ္စရပ်များနှင့် ပတ်သက်၍ အသုံးပြုသူများ၏ လှုပ်ရှားဆောင်ရွက်ခြင်း၊ အစုအဖွဲ့ တည်ထောင်ခြင်း စည်းရုံးလှုံ့ဆော်ခြင်း စသည့်တို့ လုပ်နိုင်စွမ်းကို အခြေအနေအရပ်ရပ်က တားဆီးနေပါသလား။ (၀-၆ မှတ်)

B8: Do conditions impede users' ability to mobilize, form communities, and campaign, particularly on political and social issues? (0–6 points)

2

Score Change: The score declined from 2 to 1 because the military's repression has sharply curtailed online organizing and has impeded mobilization within Myanmar, though some small-scale digital activism persists.

The military continued to impede the public's ability to associate or assemble online throughout the coverage period. 193 The military's blunt-force tactics of curtailing internet access (see A3) and blocking access to tools like Facebook and WhatsApp (see B1) were used repeatedly to prevent mobilization and armed resistance.¹⁹⁴ The military also used interception systems and social media surveillance to identify and locate political and community leaders (see C5). People participating in antimilitary activities or associating themselves with groups like the CDM or the National Unity Government (NUG), including online, face serious risks of extrajudicial violence and imprisonment if identified and caught (see C3 and C7). 195 The military also announced it was "systematically scrutinizing" other civil society organizations in March 2022, further narrowing the space for community formation.¹⁹⁶

The military has forced much of civil society into hiding, going into exile, shifting their focus to less politically sensitive topics, shutting down, or publicly accepting the legitimacy of the coup. For example, of the four organizations that led the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum—an annual discussion for stakeholders in civil society, business, and technology—at least one had shut down, a second stopped working on digital rights, and the director of a third, Vicky Bowman, was imprisoned in September 2022, after the coverage period. September 2022, after the coverage period.

Despite these restrictions, people continued to use online tools to organize and share information whenever possible. The CDM was launched on Facebook the day after the coup started²⁰¹ and participants continued to mobilize during the coverage period.²⁰² The military's political opposition, which launched within days of the February 2021 coup,²⁰³ has coalesced into the NUG, a resistance movement that appeared to rely heavily on its online presence during the coverage period.²⁰⁴ Some small-scale protests persist: In early 2022, some shop owners closed down their establishments in a general strike against the coup, with people mobilizing online to show support; at least 193 people were subsequently detained, including people who supported the strike on social media (see C3).205

Users have tried a range of tactics to circumvent the military's blocking efforts; VPNs and secure communications tools have become widespread. One secure communications app, Bridgify, was downloaded over a million times in Myanmar within two days of the coup.²⁰⁶ The circumvention app Psiphon was downloaded by nearly two million users during the same period.²⁰⁷ VPN usage was 7,200 percent higher by the end of February 4, 2021, than it was a week before, according to industry monitor Top10VPN; VPN usage continued to climb during the coverage period.²⁰⁸

The NLD government also targeted assembly and association rights before the coup, with protesters regularly facing arrest.²⁰⁹ Dozens of people were arrested during 2020 for participating in offline protests against internet shutdowns and many later received prison terms.²¹⁰ Proposed amendments to the outdated legal framework were insufficient.²¹¹

အသုံးပြုသူ အခွင့်အရေး ချိုးဖောက်မှုများ

Violations of User Rights

C1: ဖွဲ့စည်းပုံအခြေခံဥပဒေနှင့် အခြားဥပဒေများသည် လွတ်လပ်စွာ ထုတ်ဖော်ပြောဆိုခြင်း၊ သတင်းအချက်အလက်ရယူခွင့်နှင့် သတင်းလွတ်လပ်ခွင့် စသည့် အခွင့်အရေးများကို အင်တာနက်ပေါ်တွင် အပါအဝင် ကာကွယ်ရန် ပျက်ကွက်ပါသလား။ ၎င်း ဥပဒေများအား လွတ်လပ်မှုကင်းသော တရားစီရင်ရေးအဖွဲ့က အားကောင်းလာစေပါသလား။ (၀-၆ မှတ်)

၀ မှတ်

C1: Do the constitution or other laws fall to protect rights such as freedom of expression, access to information, and press freedom, including on the internet, and are they enforced by a judiciary that lacks independence? (0–6 points)

O

The military's coup effectively nullified the 2008 constitution along with the limited protections for free expression it offered. The military claimed that the coup—carried out under the cover of a state of emergency that the military said was necessary to address unverified claims of fraud in the November 2020 elections—was in line with its constitutional powers. However, both the justification and the process itself were unlawful.²¹² Members of the Constitutional Tribunal, the one state body that might have held the military accountable to the constitution, were all replaced by the military on February 9, 2021.²¹³ In April 2021, parliamentarians who escaped the military declared the 2008 constitution void and replaced it with an interim charter under the NUG. 214

The 2008 constitution and other laws in Myanmar largely failed to protect human rights online. The constitution, drafted by a previous military government and approved in a flawed 2008 referendum, stated that "enhancing the eternal principles of justice, liberty, and equality" was one of the country's six objectives. It also provided specific—but highly limited—guarantees for citizens to "express and publish their convictions and opinions," and to "freely develop literature, culture, arts, customs, and traditions," provided that they were "not contrary to the laws enacted for

Union [of Myanmar] security, prevalence of law and order, community peace and tranquility, or public order and morality."²¹⁸ The constitution included no provisions directly relating to the internet or access to information, although Article 96 and Schedule 1 (8.m) granted the parliament authority to establish laws regulating the internet.

A number of laws undermine media freedom and freedom of expression. The 2013
Telecommunications Law criminalizes legitimate expression and authorizes restrictions on online content. A range of other laws further impede online expression, including the Electronic Transactions Law (see C2), the Printing and Publishing Law, and the Broadcasting Law (see B6).

The rule of law has essentially collapsed.²¹⁹ Before the coup, judicial independence was minimal as courts generally adjudicated cases in accordance with the government's interests, particularly in cases with political implications.²²⁰ Since the coup, the military has suspended habeas corpus and other legal rights, tried civilians in military tribunals, heard cases inside prisons to prevent observers from attending, arbitrarily detained thousands of people, harassed lawyers, and used torture to extract confessions.²²¹

mutiny, and Article 505(b), which bans causing fear

or alarm in public."229

The military has drastically expanded legal penalties for online activities following the coup, including during the coverage period.

In November 2021, the military imposed amendments to the Broadcasting Law that extended criminal penalties to media outlets publishing online without a license, punishable by up to five years' imprisonment (see B6).

In January 2022, the military circulated a revised draft of the Cyber Security Law. The draft undermines due process, eases further blocking, and criminalizes the use of VPNs. The draft would also give the military absolute control over the internet in Myanmar and extend military jurisdiction to foreign companies. Pollowing widespread outcry, the military quietly dropped an earlier version of the proposal in February 2021. Phe January 2022 proposal has been strongly criticized by human rights organizations like Free Expression Myanmar and multistakeholder coalitions like the Global Network Initiative. Phe draft's status was unclear at the end of the coverage period.

The military also amended the Electronic Transactions Law in February 2021, incorporating many of the problematic provisions from the initial draft of the Cyber Security Law. These included new rules that could be used to criminalize the publication of "false information" or information that could damage foreign relations.²²⁵

In February 2021, the military unilaterally amended the penal code to strengthen punishments for treason and sedition, ²²⁶ and added an extremely vague criminal offense under Article 505A, which criminalized causing fear, spreading false news, or disrupting officials; Article 505A prescribes penalties of up to three years' imprisonment, a fine, or both. ²²⁷ The military used Article 505A thousands of times during the coverage period to punish dissent, including online (see C3). ²²⁸ The amended penal code contains other provisions that have been used to a lesser extent, including Article 505(a), which criminalizes encouraging officials to

In March 2021, the military imposed martial law, which prescribes capital punishment for a range of crimes including treason, inciting disaffection towards the government or military, or disrupting the government or military. ²³⁰ The law also brought the adjudication of the News Media Law, Printing and Publishing Law, and Electronic Transactions Law under the jurisdiction of courts-martial, as well Sections 505 and 505A of the penal code.

The 2004 Electronic Transactions Law criminalized online activity. For instance, it barred "any act detrimental to" state security, law and order, community peace and tranquility, national solidarity, the national economy, or the national culture—including "receiving or sending" information with those effects. The law was routinely used to criminalize internet activism during the previous period of military rule.²³¹ The Telecommunications Law was enacted by a military-backed civilian government in 2013 principally to deregulate the market but also included new criminal provisions for legitimate digital activities; Article 66(d) addresses defamation while Article 68 covers disinformation.²³² The law was amended in 2017 after significant criticism of the misuse of Article 66(d) to penalize dissent, with no discernible impact.²³³ In December 2020, a civil society coalition launched a new push to amend Article 66(d) and the country's five other criminal defamation provisions, putting forward four reform options.234

The Law Protecting the Privacy and Security of Citizens, which was enacted in 2017 and widely condemned by civil society for being debated and passed without proper consultation, provides for prison terms of up to three years for defamation.²³⁵ The defamation provisions were amended in 2020 but were still used to prosecute individuals for online activity (see C3).²³⁶ In February 2021, the military suspended parts of the law, including its

limited protections against surveillance and the interception of private messages.²³⁷

The Trademark Law, adopted in January 2019, penalizes trademark infringement and counterfeiting with up to three years' imprisonment and a fine of approximately 5 million kyat (\$3,800).²³⁸ It was adopted alongside the Patent Law and the Industrial Design Law, which also include criminal sanctions for violations.²³⁹ In May 2019, a copyright law that includes prison terms of up to three years for commercial copying without consent was adopted.²⁴⁰ Each law applies to online content and could be used against users.

The military was working on a revised hate speech law and wanted to include punishment for "political" hate speech in contradiction to international human rights standards. ²⁴¹ The NLD government had developed a series of drafts in 2017 which were criticized by civil society for being punitive and failing to address Myanmar's significant problem of intolerance. ²⁴² The NLD government in April 2020 issued a Directive on the Prevention of Incitement to Hatred and Violence, ordering officials to address the issue of hate speech. ²⁴³ The directive came in advance of a reporting deadline set by the International Court of Justice which is investigating genocide against the Rohingya.

C3: အွန်လိုင်းလုပ်ဆောင်မှုများအတွက် ပြည်သူများ အပြစ်ပေးခြင်း ခံရပါသလား။ (၀-၆ မှတ်)

u 90.

C3: Are individuals penalized for online activities? (0-6 points)

Score Change: The score declined from 1 to 0 because military-controlled authorities and courts engaged in arbitrary and disproportionate mass arrests, including of internet users, and imposed extreme sentences.

Internet users are frequently penalized in Myanmar's restrictive legal environment. Free Expression Myanmar reported that almost 4,000 people were identifiably arrested, detained, charged, or imprisoned under Articles 505 and 505A in the year since the coup; of those, 1,269 people remained in pretrial detention and 143 received prison terms as of February 2022. A further 7,200 people were held on unknown charges and may have been prosecuted under Articles 505 and 505A.²⁴⁴ Many of these cases were likely related to people's online activities, though specific numbers are difficult to establish due to the collapse in due process, increased court secrecy, and the removal of evidentiary requirements in trials.

The military-controlled government is one of the world's worst jailers of journalists.²⁴⁵ Between February 2021 and March 2022, 122 journalists, all of whom were affiliated with media outlets that

published online, were arrested according to Detained Journalists Information Myanmar. As of March 2022, another 48 were still detained, 22 had received convictions, 246 and 25 had warrants out for their arrest.²⁴⁷ Since then, more have been detained.²⁴⁸ The majority of imprisoned journalists were detained, charged, or sentenced under Article 505A.²⁴⁹ Other penal code provisions have also been used against journalists; for example, Tin Shwe, a journalist for the news site Magway Post, received a three-year prison term under Article 505(c) in January 2022.²⁵⁰ Many journalists, like Ma Thuzar, were penalized for covering anticoup protests.²⁵¹ Journalists' relatives were also targeted by the military. For example, when journalist Htet Htet Aung, who reported for the online outlet Thingangyun Post, was detained, her 7-year-old daughter was also imprisoned and questioned for two days before being released.²⁵²

In July 2022, after the coverage period, the military executed prominent activist Kyaw Min Yu, better known as Ko Jimmy, alongside former lawmaker and rapper Phyo Zeya Thaw and two others (see C7). Kyaw Min Yu was arrested in October 2021, after the military issued a warrant for his arrest in

February 2021 over social media posts criticizing the $coup.^{253}$

At least 959 students, 165 civil society workers, and 465 politicians were detained as of April 2022, according to the Assistance Association for Political Prisoners.²⁵⁴ Research released by Free Expression Myanmar found that of over 2,400 people detained, charged, or sentenced under Articles 505 or 505A between February 2021 and January 2022, 25 percent were health-care workers, 13 percent were educators, and 9 percent were in creative fields, including music.²⁵⁵ At least 60 prominent celebrities were on warrant lists as of April 2021.²⁵⁶ Many did not engage in political commentary until the February 2021 coup.²⁵⁷ For example, actors Eaindra Kyaw Zin and Pyay Ti Oo were sentenced to three years' imprisonment in April 2021 for encouraging civil disobedience against the coup via social media in April 2021; they were pardoned in March 2022.258

Users were arrested during the coverage period for supporting protesters. Between late January and early February 2022, at least 193 people were detained for encouraging a general strike, including people who supported the strike on social media (see B8).²⁵⁹ In February 2022, a senior police officer was detained for condemning military brutality against protesters in a December 2021 social media post.²⁶⁰ Members of the public were also detained on the street after the military searched their

phones and found purported criticism of the coup, according to a February 2022 report.²⁶¹

Those who have evaded being brought into custody have faced other penalties. For example, authorities confiscated the home of Thalun Zaung Htet, the editor of online outlet Khit Thit Media, in February 2022.²⁶²

Penalization of users was also common before the coup, to a lesser extent. In January 2021, just before the coup began, the military filed a criminal defamation lawsuit under Article 66(d) of the Telecommunications Law against the editor of Rakhine-based Development Media Group for posting a story about military corruption online.²⁶³ In December 2020, high school student Maung Tin Chan was sentenced to five years' imprisonment for incitement under Article 33(b) of the Electronic Transactions Law, having published critical Facebook posts related to the conflict in Rakhine State.²⁶⁴ Also in December, Thinzar Than Min was sentenced to nine months' imprisonment under Article 505(a) of the penal code for alleging that the military-backed Union Solidarity and Development Party was corrupt.²⁶⁵ In February 2020, Kay Khine Tun, Paing Phyo Min, and Su Yadanar Myint of the poetry troupe Peacock Generation received sixmonth prison terms under Article 66(d) of the Telecommunications Law for sharing images of and live-streaming their performances, which satirized the military, on social media.²⁶⁶

C4: အစိုးရသည် အမည်မသိ ဆက်သွယ်ရေး သို့မဟုတ် လျှို့ဝှက်ကုဒ်အသုံးပြုသော လုံခြုံသည့်စာပို့စနစ် (encryption)အပေါ် ကန့်သတ်ချက်များ ချမှတ်ထားသလား။ (၀-၄ မှတ်)

၂ မှတ်

C4: Does the government place restrictions on anonymous communication or encryption? (0-4 points)

Users' ability to communicate anonymously has been further restricted by the military since the coup. In March 2021, daily directives banned the use of VPNs, though some orders barring VPN use emerged the month before. The Open Observatory of Network Interference (OONI) confirmed that multiple circumvention-tool websites were blocked at least once alongside their IP addresses in February 2021. Although the blocking limited some people's ability to use circumvention tools, internet users continued to employ them. During the coverage period, the military used random street searches of peoples' devices in order to inspire fear of surveillance.

The military's proposed Cyber Security Law would, if adopted, criminalize possession of VPN software and the use of pseudonyms on Facebook, with a sentence of up to three years' imprisonment in both cases (see C2).²⁷⁰ Businesses in Myanmar condemned the proposal as unworkable in January 2022, as most applications and systems use VPNs for security purposes.²⁷¹ Despite the law not being formally adopted, military officers searched people on the street and threatened to arrest those with VPNs installed on their devices, collecting bribes.²⁷²

Prior to the coup, anonymity was limited by the government's enforcement of SIM card registration requirements. In 2017, the NLD government enforced mandatory registration whereby subscribers must provide their name, citizenship identification document, birth date, address,

nationality, and gender. Noncitizens had to provide their passports.²⁷³ Some subscribers reported that service providers required information beyond the bounds of the regulations, including their ethnicity.²⁷⁴ Many did not register.²⁷⁵ In February 2020, the NLD government announced that it had blocked 6.5 million unregistered SIM cards.²⁷⁶ The government also ordered service providers to bar outgoing calls for users of millions more unregistered SIM cards beginning that April.²⁷⁷

After the coup, the military has extended SIM card registration to include mandatory registration of the IMEI numbers of all devices or face deregistration, ostensibly linked to IMEI tax payments mandated during the coverage period (see A2).²⁷⁸

Prior to the coup, the NLD government issued a tender in November 2019 for a biometric SIM card registration system,²⁷⁹ including fingerprints and facial-recognition information,²⁸⁰ and it had requisitioned the money from the USF (see A2).²⁸¹ It is unclear whether more SIM cards were blocked after the coup began, or whether the military is continuing the biometric plans.

There are no clear restrictions on encryption in law, although vague provisions in the Telecommunications Law and the Electronic Transactions Law could be interpreted to restrict the practice.

C5: Does state surveillance of internet activities infringe on users' right to privacy? (0-6 points)

and from security cameras equipped with facial-recognition technology.²⁸⁹

The military's online surveillance and interception has grown since the beginning of the coup, dovetailing with its comprehensive offline capacity. Immediately after the coup began, the military unlawfully suspended parts of the Law Protecting the Privacy and Security of Citizens, including its modest safeguards against warrantless surveillance and interception of private messages.²⁸²

The draft Cyber Security Law would, if adopted, strip away almost all privacy protections and require all data to be stored on devices and servers designated by and accessible to the military without any form of oversight (see C2).²⁸³ Although the draft has not yet been enacted, the military unilaterally amended the Electronic Transactions Law in February 2021 by adding some of the same problematic provisions included in an earlier draft of the Cyber Security Law. For instance, the revised law grants the authorities broad powers to inspect any device on vague bases such as "misuse." ²⁸⁴

According to a May 2021 Reuters report, former military officials pressured providers in late 2020 to install interception technology that would enable the military to view texts and emails, listen to phone calls, and locate users without assistance or approval.²⁸⁵ Some observers believed that the technology was not yet fully proactive but rather relied on the military to actively identify what it wanted to monitor.²⁸⁶ The military's Public Relations and Information Production Unit, known as the Ka Ka Com, reportedly had a network of teams involving hundreds of soldiers nationwide responsible for identifying suspects and networks online, and then infiltrating them;²⁸⁷ military surveillance networks also included information with data from the devices of captured detainees,²⁸⁸

The military also used soldiers to conduct physical surveillance of devices through random spot-checks and fixed checkpoints, looking for censorship circumvention tools or politically sensitive content in photo albums, messages, and posted on social media. ²⁹⁰ Forensic search technology was reportedly active in Myanmar prior to the coup: Police have used products from the Israeli company Cellebrite since 2016. ²⁹¹ The malware product FinSpy was reportedly in operation in Myanmar in 2019. ²⁹²

Before the coup, the NLD government had already invested in acquiring interception capacity, including by ordering service providers to install the technology that the military later activated after the coup began.²⁹³ The NLD government spent \$4.8 million on technology,²⁹⁴ allocated to the Social Media Monitoring Team (SMMT),²⁹⁵ a body established under the MoTC.²⁹⁶ The NLD government argued that the SMMT was necessary to counter individuals causing "instability" online, including through hate speech and defamation.²⁹⁷ Little was known about the SMMT's operations or whether there was any oversight,298 but civil society assumes that it is now being used by the military.²⁹⁹ The SMMT spent its budget on tools from vendors based in Canada, the United States, Sweden, and Israel, among others.300 Purchases included MacQuisition forensic software, which can extract data from Apple computers; tools that can extract deleted content from mobile devices; and additional technology for determining the home addresses of online critics.

C6: ဝန်ဆောင်မှုပေးသော ကုမ္ပဏီများနှင့် အခြားနည်းပညာကုမ္ပဏီများသည် အစိုးရအား ၎င်းတို့၏ အသုံးပြုသူများ၏ ဆက်သွယ်မှုကို စောင့်ကြည့်ရာတွင် ကူညီရန် လိုအပ်ပါသလား။ (၀-၇ မှတ်)

C6: Are service providers and other technology companies required to aid the government in monitoring the communications of their users? (0–6 points)

U

Score Change: The score declined from 1 to 0 as the lack of separation between the military and service providers enables authorities to access user data with no restrictions.

Service providers are obliged to hand data over to the state without sufficient oversight or safeguards.

Myanmar lacked a robust data protection law, despite years of calls from a range of private-sector and civil society stakeholders. The military imposed amendments to the Electronic Transactions Law in February 2021, adding a new chapter on personal data protection which falls far short of international standards. The amended law does assign some duties for data controllers, but those duties are ill-defined and amended bylaws were not published. The amendment also obliges data controllers to hand data over to the state without sufficient oversight or safeguards.

The Law Protecting the Privacy and Security of Citizens, passed in 2017 and partially suspended since the coup,³⁰³ prohibits the interception of personal communications without a warrant, but it contains a vague exception allowing surveillance if permission is granted by the president or a government body. The law does not outline clear procedures to prevent data from being collected, stored, and destroyed, nor does it provide for judicial review. The law's definition of privacy is inadequate and inconsistent with international human rights standards.³⁰⁴

The Telecommunications Law grants the government the power to direct unspecified persons "to secure any information or communication which may harm security, rule of law, or peace of the state." The Telecommunications Law also grants the government the power to inspect the premises of telecommunications firms and to require them to hand over documents—for the ill-defined purposes of defending the "security of the state" or "the benefit of the people"—without safeguards for

individuals' privacy and other human rights.³⁰⁶ A 2018 amendment to the Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Law included a new provision requiring telecommunications firms to disclose user information without due process.³⁰⁷

The draft Cyber Security Law proposed in January 2022 would require platforms and service providers with over 100,000 users in Myanmar to store data on servers designated by and fully accessible to the military, functionally amounting to data localization. The bill also imposes wide retention requirements for user data.³⁰⁸

There is little room for providers to push back against the military's directives, and the military's direct or indirect control of service providers in Myanmar facilitates even more direct access to user data. Between February 2021 and February 2022, the military-controlled MoTC handed Telenor more than 200 data request orders under the Telecommunications Law,³⁰⁹ compared to 188 requests in 2019 and about 70 in 2018.310 Telenor reportedly complied with all of the requests submitted after the coup; each required call records and call locations spanning months, and in total covered thousands of users.311 The largest stateowned service provider, MPT, has never publicized the number of requests for data it receives from authorities. Mytel stated that it received over 100 requests in 2019 but has not published numbers since.312

In at least one instance during the coverage period, providers did successfully resist a military order for information. In March 2022, a regional military official ordered service providers to disclose subscriber lists in order to identify who still had internet access; the companies reportedly appealed successfully to the military on the grounds that the move would violate their license requirements. 313

Prior to the coup, telecommunications providers claimed that the majority of requests were related to human trafficking, missing people, and drugs.³¹⁴

One provider stated in 2018 that it initially required three documents before disclosing information, including a letter from a senior police officer and a letter from the PTD, but it later dropped the third requirement for a judicial warrant.³¹⁵

C7: လူပုဂ္ဂိုလ်များ၏ အွန်လိုင်းလှုပ်ဆောင်မှုများကို လက်စားချေရန်အတွက် အစိုးရအာဏာပိုင်များမှ သို့မဟုတ် အခြား သက်ဆိုင်သူများမှ ဥပဒေပြင်ပ ခြိမ်းခြောက်ခြင်း သို့မဟုတ် ကိုယ်ထိလက်ရောက် အကြမ်းဖက်ခြင်းများ ပြလုပ်ပါသလား။ (၀-၅ မှတ်)

၀ မှတ်

C7: Are individuals subject to extralegal intimidation or physical violence by state authorities or any other actor in retribution for their online activities? (0–5 points)

Ö

The military and their proxies continued to threaten, extort, physically assault, forcibly disappear, torture, and kill online and offline opponents with complete impunity. Many people in Myanmar face extralegal intimidation and violence on a daily basis from military propaganda, constant surveillance, and physical checks, including of devices. Including of devices.

The military targeted people who supported online resistance or participated in protests, the CDM, and political opponents, especially the NUG (see B8).³¹⁸ The unlawful imposition of martial law (see C2) and the threat of capital punishment increased fear among protesters, strikers, political activists, journalists, and HRDs.³¹⁹ By June 2021, at least 64 protesters, including 2 children, received death sentences from military courts.³²⁰ In July 2022, the military executed Phyo Zeya Thaw, Kyaw Min Yu, Hla Myo Aung, and Aung Thura Zaw—the first in decades (see C3).

Over 1,500 people were killed by the military between February 2021 and the end of the coverage period, some of whom were targeted in relation for their online activities.³²¹ This included at least three journalists working for or previously employed by online media outlets. Pu Tuidim was abducted and killed in January 2022, two days after he was captured while covering fighting between the military and antigovernment forces.322 Sai Win Aung was shot on Christmas Day in 2021 while covering fighting.323 Photojournalist Soe Naing died in the military's custody in December 2021; Soe was tortured after being detained earlier that month while photographing a protest.³²⁴ After the coverage period, in July 2022, photographer Aye Kyaw, whose photos of anticoup protests were published on social media and in local outlets, died while in

military custody; Aye's body showed signs of torture.³²⁵

Others killed since the February 2021 coup, some in retaliation for their online activities, included 15 civil society workers, over 100 students, and a large number of activists. ³²⁶ In March 2021, for example, activist and teacher Zaw Myat Lynn was tortured to death after being detained for sharing videos online of soldiers attacking demonstrators. ³²⁷

Hundreds of people, including children, were killed in military custody after the coup began,328 most of them due to torture.329 Torture is rampant, including through sexual violence.³³⁰ Those severely tortured included the cofounder of Kamayut Media, Han Thar Nyein, who was subsequently sentenced to two years' imprisonment in March 2022.331 An unknown number of protesters, HRDs, activists, and others who conducted activities online remained in detention. The military also collected the social media profiles of all individual soldiers and leveled threats against them over their online activity,³³² including their VPN-enabled use of Facebook.³³³ "Watermelons," or individuals outwardly supporting the military but actually preferring the opposition, came under attack during the coverage period. Users with large followings called for information on "watermelons" and doxed them; they have also offered bounties for their targets' deaths.334

Soldiers, nationalists, and other military proxies also issued threats³³⁵ and tracked down social media users opposed to the military.³³⁶ Those suspected of opposition activity online after being released from custody were warned that their online profiles were under surveillance and they could be returned to detention.³³⁷ Activists,

journalists, and HRDs have been doxed since the coup, usually over Telegram, TikTok, and Facebook.³³⁸ Women have faced various forms of sexual violence including nonconsensual sharing of sexually explicit images and of doctored images.³³⁹

Online journalists, HRDs, and political activists reported intimidation, threats of violence, and torture prior to the coup, although to a significantly lesser degree. In one opinion survey published in May 2020, most journalists reported that they believed violence against members of the media had increased compared with the previous year. Journalists reporting on the Rohingya crisis or covering the Rakhine State and Shan State conflicts risked violence in recent years. During the trial of Reuters journalists Wa Lone and Kyaw Soe Oo, defense lawyers informed the court that the journalists were tortured in detention. July 2018, Kyaw Soe Oo told the court that he was subjected to sleep deprivation and forced to kneel

for hours while he was interrogated.³⁴³ He also said that authorities covered his head with a black hood.

HRDs also faced intimidation and violence prior to the coup. The scale and volume of threats against HRDs, all of whom used the internet as their principal tool for advocacy, varied depending on the issue they focused on in their work. Pro-Rohingya and peace activists reported high levels of intimidation via direct and indirect messages and comments online.344 Allegations of torture were also made against police, prison guards, and border guards by student activists,345 monks,346 and others.³⁴⁷ Women reported regular gender-based intimidation and threats of violence online.348 Common harassment tactics included cyberstalking, phishing, doxing, hacking, and attempts to cast doubt on women's credibility, integrity, and character. Many were intimidated through doctored sexual or intimate images, which were sometimes used in extortion attempts.

C8: ဝက်ဘ်ဆိုဒ်များ၊ အစိုးရနှင့် ပုဂ္ဂလိက အဖွဲ့အစည်းများ၊ ဝန်ဆောင်မှုပေးသူများ သို့မဟုတ် အသုံးပြုသူ တစ်ဦးချင်းစီသည် ဟက်ကင်း(hacking)များ ကျယ်ကျယ်ပြန့်ပြန့် ပြုလုပ်ခံရခြင်းနှင့် အခြား ဆိုက်ဘာတိုက်ခိုက်မှု(cyberattack) ပုံစံများ ကြုံတွေ့ရပါသလား။ (၀-၃ မှတ်)

၁ မှတ်

C8: Are websites, governmental and private entities, service providers, or individual users subject to widespread hacking and other forms of cyberattack? (0–3 points)

1

Websites, Facebook accounts, and email services have been subjected to technical attacks in Myanmar.

HRDs, journalists, and political activists continued to report regular, often weekly, attempts to hack their devices, email, and social media accounts after the February 2021 coup.³⁴⁹ Advanced espionage malware, thought to originate in China and be statesponsored,350 was repeatedly found hidden in widespread Burmese-language fonts commonly shared via USB sticks or available for download online, including on the national presidential website as of June 2021.351 Several media outlets claimed to have had their Facebook and YouTube accounts hacked since the coup, before later restoring them.³⁵² Prior to the coup, pro-Rohingya and Muslim activists reported frequent hacking attempts, and online activists noted that Google regularly warned them of "government-backed

attackers" attempting to hack their Google accounts. 353354

During the previous coverage period, several government websites, including those of the central bank and state television stations, were hacked and defaced with antimilitary messages after the coup. 355 Some 330 gigabytes of government-held corporate financial data was leaked in February 2021, including details on how military-held firms and coup leaders used Google services. 356

Police used sophisticated technology to break into the devices of journalists, including Reuters reporters Wa Lone and Kyaw Soe Oo in 2017.³⁵⁷ Advanced spyware has been identified in Myanmar,³⁵⁸ and HRDs, journalists, and political activists have reported the presence of spyware on their mobile phones (see C5).³⁵⁹

https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/6%20Myanmar%20CLMV-%20Internet%20Exchange1.pdf

Subscribers number 127.2% of the population size, as people often have multiple SIM cards, see "Digital 2021: Myanmar,"

Datareportal, February 21, 2021, https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2021-myanmar

⁸ See, e.g., "Sanction Mytel for complicity in the Myanmar military's crimes!," Justice for Myanmar, June 14, 2022, https://www.justiceformyanmar.org/press-releases/sanction-mytel-for-complicity-in-the-myanmar-militarys-crimes.

⁹ Ministry of Transport and Communications, "Establishing Internet Exchange in Myanmar," September 7, 2020, https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/6%20Myanmar%20CLMV-%20Internet%20Exchange1.pdf

10 "How is Covid-19 transforming Myanmar's digital economy?", Oxford Business Group, June 30, 2020,

https://oxfordbusinessgroup.com/news/how-covid-19-transforming-myanmar%E2%80%99s-digital-economy "Hundreds of telecoms towers downed in Myanmar coup resistance," Reuters, December 3, 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/hundreds-telecoms-towers-downed-myanmar-coup-resistance-2021-12-03/

"Myanmar Resistance Claims Rising Junta Casualties, Destruction of Telecom Towers," RFA, October 8, 2021. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/resistance-claims-10082021155939.html

³ "Myanmar citizens oppose military takeover on social media," Nikkei Asia, February 4. 2022,

https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-citizens-oppose-military-takeover-on-social-media

14 "Daily power outages in Yangon, lasting more than five hours at a time," Mizzima, March 2, 2022, https://mizzima.com/article/dailypower-outages-yangon-lasting-more-five-hours-time

15 "Public anger grows in Myanmar over junta's power cuts, RFA, March 8, 2022, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/power-

03082022162906.html

16 "WFP Myanmar Market Price Update (January 2022)," ReliefWeb, March 8, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/wfp-myanmarmarket-price-update-january-2022.

17 "The World Bank in Myanmar," World Bank, 2022, https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/myanmar/overview

¹⁸ Andrew Heffner, "Myanmar's internet gets pricier for dissenters, apolitical alike," Al Jazeera, February 11, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/2/11/myanmars-internet-gets-pricier-for-dissenters-apolitical-alike

¹⁹ Andrew Heffner, "Myanmar's internet gets pricier for dissenters, apolitical alike," Al Jazeera, February 11, 2022,

https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/2/11/myanmars-internet-gets-pricier-for-dissenters-apolitical-alike

²⁰ "Myanmar Junta Raises SIM and Internet Taxes to Silence Opposition," The Irawaddy, January 12, 2022, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-raises-sim-and-internet-taxes-to-silence-opposition.html ²¹ Khit Thit Media, Facebook post, June 7, 2022,

https://www.facebook.com/khitthitnews/photos/a.386800725090613/1515408952229779/?type=3

²² Aung Naing, "Junta says hefty new telecoms taxes will curb 'extreme use of internet services,'" Myanmar Now, January 8, 2022, https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/junta-says-hefty-new-telecoms-taxes-will-curb-extreme-use-of-internet-services

²³ Personal discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022. ²⁴ The average broadband cost has dropped in Yangon from \$72.31 per month in 2017 to \$27 in 2021, see "Compare our best broadband deals," Cable, [n.d.], https://www.cable.co.uk/broadband/pricing/worldwide-comparison/#regions.

²⁵ "The price of fixed-line broadband in 211 countries," Cable, https://www.cable.co.uk/broadband/pricing/worldwide-

comparison/#regions

26 The percentage of households with a computer was 13.64 percent in 2017, 11 percent in 2016, compared to 37.8 percent on average for the Asia Pacific region. The percentage of households with internet access was 24.38 percent in 2017, 20 percent in 2016, compared to an average of 45.5 percent for the Asia Pacific region, see "ICT Development Index 2017 - Myanmar," International Telecommunications Union (ITU), [n.d.], http://www.itu.int/net4/ITU-D/idi/2017/index.html - idi2017economycard-tab&MMR.

²⁷ Aung Kyaw Nyunt, "Government to collect tax to fund telecoms in rural areas," Myanmar Times, April 24, 2018, https://web.archive.org/web/20220121020506/https://www.mmtimes.com/news/government-collect-tax-fund-telecoms-rural-areas.html. ²⁸ Aung Kyaw Nyunt, "Government to collect tax to fund telecoms in rural areas," *Myanmar Times*, April 24, 2018,

https://web.archive.org/web/20220121020506/https://www.mmtimes.com/news/government-collect-tax-fund-telecoms-rural-areas.html. ²⁹ "A tender acceptance and opening ceremony was held for 9 Phase I townships / cities to be operated by USF program," Ministry of

Transport and Communications, December 6, 2020, https://perma.cc/H34X-XM54 30 "Temporary suspension of Phase II and Phase III tenders submitted by Universal Service Fund," Ministry of Transport and

Communications, March 23, 2021, https://perma.cc/P34S-5WQW ³¹ Thompson Chau, "Myanmar diverts special telecoms fund to biometrics database," Myanmar Times, June 11, 2020,

https://web.archive.org/web/20200629193959/https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-diverts-special-telecoms-fund-biometricsdatabase.html.

32 Discussions with digital rights defenders, June 7, 2022.

33 Myanmar, Digital Development Dashboard, International Telecommunications Union, accessed September 28, 2022, https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-D/Statistics/Dashboards/Pages/Digital-Development.aspx.

34 Datareportal, "Digital 2022: Myanmar," Datareportal, March 18, 2022, https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2022-myanmar

35 Military-controlled telcos, Mytel and MPT, shut down access from 6:30am until 11:30am. Independent mobile telcos, Ooredoo and

Telenor shut down access from 3:30am until 2:30pm. Independent broadband telco, Frontiir never shut down access: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3473604.34745623. See also "Internet disrupted in Myanmar amid apparent military uprising," NetBlocks, January 31, 2021, https://netblocks.org/reports/internet-disrupted-in-myanmar-amid-apparent-military-uprising-JBZrmlB6

```
36 "UN review of internet shutdowns including Myanmar," Free Expression Myanmar, February 28, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/un-review-of-internet-shutdowns-including-myanmar/
   "Internet blackout hits parts of Sagaing and Mandalay regions," Myanmar Now, September 15, 2021, <u>https://myanmar-</u>
now.org/en/news/internet-blackout-hits-parts-of-sagaing-and-mandalay-regions; "Nearly Two Dozen Townships in Myanmar Without
09242021190423.html; Esther J., "Internet and phone blackouts worsen in Karenni State, Myanmar Now, February 9, 2022,
https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/internet-and-phone-blackouts-worsen-in-karenni-state; "Internet Access Amid Darkness and
Lives Amid Threats," Athan, May 2022, https://progressivevoicemyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Internet-Shutdown-Athan-
May-2022-Eng.pdf
38 Khin Yi Yi Zaw, "
Myanmar junta cuts off internet access 'indefinitely' to resistance stronghold of Sagaing," Myanmar Now, March 4, 2022,
https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/myanmar-junta-cuts-off-internet-access-indefinitely-to-resistance-stronghold-of-sagaing;
"Myanmar Regime Cuts Phone, Internet Access in Resistance Stronghold Sagaing," Irawaddy, May 24, 2022,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-regime-cuts-phone-internet-access-in-resistance-stronghold-sagaing.html
   "Myanmar Junta Cuts Internet Access in Anti-Regime Resistance Strongholds," The Irawaddy, September 15, 2021,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-cuts-internet-access-in-anti-regime-resistance-strongholds.html
40 "Data network restored in Myanmar," Telenor Group, February 6, 2021, https://web.archive.org/web/20220224210417/https://www.telenor.com/media/press-release/myanmar-authorities-orders-nationwide-
shutdown-of-the-data-network/; "Internet disrupted in Myanmar amid apparent military uprising," NetBlocks, January 31, 2021,
https://netblocks.org/reports/internet-disrupted-in-myanmar-amid-apparent-military-uprising-JBZrmlB6

41 From the 9th March the shutdown times were changed from 1am-9am to 1am-6:30am see "Internet disrupted in Myanmar amid
apparent military uprising," NetBlocks, January 31, 2021, https://netblocks.org/reports/internet-disrupted-in-myanmar-amid-apparent-
military-uprising-JBZrmlB6; "Update: internet access, censorship, and the Myanmar coup," AccessNow, July 29, 2021,
https://www.accessnow.org/update-internet-access-censorship-myanmar/; Cape Diamond @cape_diamond "JUST IN: #Myanmar Junta
lifted the curfew-style nightly internet cuts (mostly from 1 - 9 am since Feb) starting from tonight, ISPs say. (NOTE: this is only for Fiber
internet.) Broadband, mobile internet still shutdown. Facebook, Twitter still blocked," April 27, 2021,
https://twitter.com/cape_diamond/status/1387050152230146061
   "Internet disrupted in Myanmar amid apparent military uprising," NetBlocks, January 31, 2021, https://netblocks.org/reports/internet-
disrupted-in-myanmar-amid-apparent-military-uprising-JBZrmlB6
43 In June 2020, just 0.5% of internet connections were fixed-line. This number increased as a result of Covid-19 but remains limited to a
few users in major urban areas: Ministry of Transport and Communications Posts and Telecommunications Department, "Establishing
Internet Exchange in Myanmar," 9 July, 2020, https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/6%20Myanmar%20CLMV-
%20Internet%20Exchange1.pdf
44 "Data network restored in Myanmar," Telenor Group, February 6, 2021, https://www.telenor.com/media/press-release/myanmar-
authorities-orders-nationwide-shutdown-of-the-data-network.
 <sup>45</sup> "United Nations Human Rights – Office of the High Commissioner, "Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar
Interactive Dialogue with the Human Rights Council," March 10, 2020,
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25698&LangID=E "Civil society marks 1-year of world's
longest internet shutdown," Free Expression Myanmar, June 21, 2020, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/civil-society-marks-1-year-of-
worlds-longest-internet-shutdown/.
<sup>46</sup> Andrew Nachemson and Lun Min Mang, "Fighting in Rakhine, Chin states rages as Myanmar limits internet," Al Jazeera, March 5, 2020, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/fighting-rakhine-chin-states-rages-myanmar-limits-internet-200304033937563.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/fighting-rakhine-chin-states-rages-myanmar-limits-internet-200304033937563.html</a>.
<sup>47</sup> An online campaign was started to monitor and track the shutdown, see Facebook account: အင်တာနက်ဖြတ်တောက်မှု ရပ်
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/protesters-demand-end-internet-blackout-rakhine.html

48 Myat Thura, "Govt defends internet shutdown in Rakhine," Myanmar Times, February 24, 2020, <a href="https://www.mmtimes.com/news/govt-">https://www.mmtimes.com/news/govt-</a>
defends-internet-shutdown-rakhine.html; "Internet ban will be lifted if peace and stability is restored: Deputy Minister," Eleven Media
Group, February 9, 2020, https://elevenmyanmar.com/news/internet-ban-will-be-lifted-if-peace-and-stability-is-restored-deputy-minister.

49 "In Myanmar, one blackout ends, another begins," Rest of World, February 10, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/myanmar-one-
blackout-ends-another-begins/; United Nations Human Rights - Office of the High Commissioner, "Special Rapporteur on the situation
of human rights in Myanmar Interactive Dialogue with the Human Rights Council," March 10, 2020,
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25698&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1CW1QsIzDLmbnOxnAR7c
YqCsJxHbylZ9gmYTFEdbVNPyoVY319BjnpQSY; "Civil society marks 1-year of world's longest internet shutdown," Free Expression
Myanmar, June 21, 2020, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/civil-society-marks-1-year-of-worlds-longest-internet-shutdown/.
<sup>50</sup> Ministry of Transport and Communications, "Establishing Internet Exchange in Myanmar," September 7, 2020,
https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/6%20Myanmar%20CLMV-%20Internet%20Exchange1.pdf"
<sup>51</sup> Dylan Bushell-Embling, "Myanmar to use Intelsat 39 satellite," Telecomasia.net, June 4, 2018,
https://www.telecomasia.net/content/myanmar-use-intelsat-39-satellite.
<sup>52</sup> Thomas Kean, "Myanmar's broadband price war," Frontier Myanmar, April 23, 2018, https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/myanmars-
broadband-price-war.
<sup>53</sup> Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
<sup>54</sup> Telenor completes Myanmar business sale, to be paid over 5 years, Reuters, March 25, 2022,
https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/telenor-completes-myanmar-business-sale-be-paid-over-5-years-2022-03-25
<sup>55</sup> Oredoo Group Announces the Sale of its Telecom Business in Myanmar to Nine Communications Pte. Ltd at an Enterprise Value of
USD 576 million," Ooredo, September 8, 2022, https://www.ooredoo.com/en/media/news_view/ooredoo-group-announces-the-sale-of-
its-telecom-business-in-myanmar-to-nine-communications-pte-ltd-at-an-enterprise-value-of-usd-576-million/; "Ooredoo's plans to leave
Myanmar hands military full control of nation's telco sector — it must mitigate the human rights risks." Access Now, September 15,
2022, https://www.accessnow.org/ooredoo-myanmar-sale/
<sup>56</sup> MyTel is jointly owned by Myanmar National Telecom Holding Public Co Ltd (23 percent), Star High Public Co Ltd (28 percent), and
Viettel Global (49 percent). Star High is a subsidiary of the military-run Myanmar Economic Corporation (MEC). Viettel Global is owned
by the Vietnam Ministry of Defense, see Kyaw Phone Kyaw, "Fourth telco MyTel to start selling SIM cards in March," Myanmar Times, February 14, 2018, <a href="https://www.mmtimes.com/news/fourth-telco-mytel-start-selling-sim-cards-march.html">https://www.mmtimes.com/news/fourth-telco-mytel-start-selling-sim-cards-march.html</a>. See also Aung Kyaw Nyunt
and Pyae Thet Phyo, "Myanmar's fourth telco gets licence at last," Myanmar Times, January 13, 2017,
https://www.mmtimes.com/business/technology/24533-myanmar-s-fourth-telco-gets-licence-at-last.html.
<sup>57</sup> "Mytel has 10 million subscribers in two years," Bizhub, June 5, 2020, http://bizhub.vn/tech/mytel-has-10-million-subscribers-in-two-
```

years_316143.html

```
<sup>58</sup> "Mytel loses millions of dollars and subscribers since coup," Mizzima, November 7, 2021, https://mizzima.com/article/mytel-loses-
millions-dollars-and-subscribers-coup.
 9 Fanny Potkin and Poppy Mcpherson, "How Myanmar's military moved in on the telecoms sector to spy on citizens," Reuters, May 18,
2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/how-myanmars-military-moved-telecoms-sector-spy-citizens-2021-05-18/
60 Saw Yi Nandar, "Telcos say data helps police solve cases of missing persons," Myanmar Times, February 4, 2020,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/telcos-say-data-helps-police-solve-cases-missing-persons.html. See also
https://www.telenor.com.mm/en/article/telenor-introduces-telenor-wellness-innovative-telco-fitness-program-mytelenor-app
61 "Continued presence in Myanmar not possible for Telenor," Telenor, September 15, 2021,
https://web.archive.org/web/20220403042354/https://www.telenor.com/media/announcement/continued-presence-in-myanmar-not-
possible-for-telenor.
62 Victoria Klesty, "Telenor quits Myanmar with $105 mln sale to Lebanon's M1 Group," Reuters, July 8, 2021,
https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/telenor-sells-myanmar-operations-m1-group-105-mln-2021-07-08/
<sup>63</sup> Aung Naing, "The crony who will control Telenor Myanmar's customer data ," Myanmar Now, March 4, 2022, <a href="https://www.myanmar-operations-m1-group-105-mln-2021-07-08/">https://www.myanmar-operations-m1-group-105-mln-2021-07-08/</a>
now.org/en/news/the-crony-who-will-control-telenor-myanmars-customer-data
<sup>64</sup> Poppy Mcpherson and Fanny Potkin, "EXCLUSIVE Myanmar junta backs Telenor unit sale after buyer M1 pairs with local firm -
sources," Reuters, January 20, 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/exclusive-myanmar-junta-backs-telenor-unit-sale-after-buyer-m1-pairs-with-local-2022-01-21/">https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/exclusive-myanmar-junta-backs-telenor-unit-sale-after-buyer-m1-pairs-with-local-2022-01-21/</a>; "Junta Chief's Daughter Acquires Slice of Telenor's Myanmar Operation," The
Irawaddy, March 25, 2022, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/junta-chiefs-daughter-acquires-slice-of-telenors-myanmar-
operation.html
   James Barton, "Up and ATOM: Telenor Myanmar rebrands and pledges 5G investment," Developing Telecoms,
https://www.developingtelecoms.com/telecom-business/operator-news/13592-up-and-atom-telenor-myanmar-rebrands-and-pledges-5g-
investment.html
<sup>66</sup> Morgan Meaker, "Myanmar's Fight for Democracy Is Now a Scrap Over Phone Records," February 8, 2022,
https://www.wired.com/story/telenor-myanmar-phone-records/; "It's not over until it's over: sanctions must stop Telenor's sale to the
Myanmar military," Access Now, March 18, 2022, https://www.accessnow.org/sanctions-telenor-sale-to-myanmar-military/
   "Myanmar's internet shutdown: what's going on and will it crush dissent?," The Guardian, February 16, 2021,
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/feb/17/myanmars-internet-shutdown-whats-going-on-and-it-crush-dissent. Ooredoo subscriber
data is from October 2020: https://www.telecompaper.com/news/ooredoo-myanmar-grows-customer-base-31-to-13-mln--1359634  
68 "Ooredoo Myanmar reports 8% growth in revenue in 2021," Myanmar Business Today, March, 4, 2022,
https://mmbiztoday.com/ooredoo-myanmar-reports-8-growth-in-revenue-in-2021/.
<sup>69</sup> Discussions with digital rights defenders, June 6, 2022.
70 "Qatar's Ooredoo sells Myanmar unit for $576 million," Reuters, September 8, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-
east/gatars-ooredoo-sells-myanmar-unit-576-million-2022-09-08/; Hein Htoo Zan, "Military Crony Linked to New Ownership of
Ooredoo's Myanmar Unit," The Irawaddy, September 12, 2022, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/military-crony-linked-to-new-
ownership-of-ooredoos-myanmar-unit.html.

71 Mytel is using sales agents to create large numbers of organic ads on Facebook across a variety of groups and pages. Discussions
with digital rights defenders, June 16, 2022.
<sup>72</sup> Even at the last moment, MPs attempted to derail the process of giving out licences, see Gwen Robinson, "Myanmar telco auction:
the good and the bad," Financial Times, June 27, 2013, https://www.ft.com/content/befaee5a-22cc-33e3-a8d3-84ce27742dc3
73 Ministry of Transport and Communications, "Establishing Internet Exchange in Myanmar," September 7, 2020,
https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/6%20Myanmar%20CLMV-%20Internet%20Exchange1.pdf. 74 Discussions with participants at the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum in Yangon on January 18, 2019.
<sup>75</sup> Chester Toh and Jainil Bhandari, "Myanmar: The Legal Landscape," Getting the Deal Through, November 2018,
https://gettingthedealthrough.com/country-focus/article/6460/myanmar-legal-landscape.
   "Boycott and coup attempt cost Mytel USD$24.9 million in three months," Justice for Myanmar, November 5, 2021,
https://justiceformyanmar.github.io/justiceformyanmar.org/stories/boycott-and-coup-attempt-cost-mytel-usd-24-9-million-in-three-
months.html
<sup>77</sup> Ramon Solabarrieta, Facebook post, https://www.facebook.com/ramon.solabarrieta/videos/1024744474784118/
<sup>78</sup> Telenor's request was for permission to sell. However, the regulator's response was to require Telenor to sell to the military's
.
<sup>79</sup> "ပို့ဆောင်ရေးနှင့်ဆက်သွယ်ရေးဝန်ကြီးဌာန၏ လုပ်ငန်းညှိနိုင်းအစည်းအဝေး အမှတ်စဉ် (၂/၂ဝ၂၁) ကျင်းပ<sub>,</sub> [Coordination Meeting No. (2/2021) of the
Ministry of Transport and Communications was held]," Ministry of Transport and Communications, June 3, 2021, https://perma.cc/QK54-
80 Namali Premawardhana, "Myanmar forges ahead in ICT," Myanmar Times, December 18, 2017,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-forges-ahead-ict.html.
81 Namali Premawardhana, "Myanmar forges ahead in ICT," Myanmar Times, December 18, 2017,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-forges-ahead-ict.html
<sup>82</sup> Discussions with experts at the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum on January 18, 2019.
83 "Whitelisted internet takes Myanmar back to a 'dark age'," Frontier Myanmar, June 30, 2021,
https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/whitelisted-internet-takes-myanmar-back-to-a-dark-age/
84 "Myanmar's Military Blocks Access To Facebook After Overthrowing Government," Forbes, February 4, 2021,
https://www.forbes.com/sites/roberthart/2021/02/04/myanmars-military-blocks-access-to-facebook-after-overthrowing-
government/?sh=43397b9b5032; "Directive to block social media service," Telenor Group, February 3, 2021,
https://www.telenor.com/directive-to-block-social-media-service/; "Myanmar junta blocks Facebook, clamping down on opposition to
coup," Reuters, February 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/myanmar-politics-int/myanmar-junta-blocks-facebook-clamping-down-
on-opposition-to-coup-idUSKBN2A338S
85 "Directive to block social media services Twitter and Instagram in Myanmar," Telenor Group, February 5, 2021,
https://www.telenor.com/directive-to-block-social-media-services-twitter-and-instagram-in-myanmar/
<sup>86</sup> "Myanmar's digital regime foreshadows SE Asia," Bangkok Post, March 15, 2021,
https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/2083615/myanmars-digital-regime-foreshadows-se-asia
   "Myanmar allows Tinder but axes dissent havens Twitter, Facebook," NIKKEI Asia, May 25, 2021,
https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Coup/Myanmar-allows-Tinder-but-axes-dissent-havens-Twitter-Facebook; Free Expression
Myanmar @FreeExpressMm, "Whitelisting update for #Myanmar. Rolling out today (25 May): @Instagram = ♥ @Viber = ♥
@WhatsApp = BUT @Facebook = #WhatsHappeningInMyanmar #KeepItOn #LetTheNetWork," May 24, 2021,
https://twitter.com/FreeExpressMm/status/1396881429586354178
<sup>88</sup> "Myanmar junta keeps expanding the secret block list," Qurium, May 27, 2022, https://www.qurium.org/alerts/myanmar-junta-keeps-
expanding-the-secret-block-list/
```

- 89; "Myanmar allows Tinder but axes dissent havens Twitter, Facebook," NIKKEI Asia, May 25, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-allows-Tinder-but-axes-dissent-havens-Twitter-Facebook.

 Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022. ⁹¹ Directives from authorities in Myanmar – February-August 2021," Telenor Group, last updated July 28, 2021, <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20211221011637/https://www.telenor.com/sustainability/responsible-business/human-news/myanma-news rights/mitigate/human-rights-in-myanmar/directives-from-authorities-in-myanmar-february-2021/; "Myanmar: Immediately lift ban on ethnic news websites," ecoi.net, accessed on September 18, 2021, https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2027659.html 92 "Myanmar's Military Blocks Access To Facebook After Overthrowing Government," Forbes, February 4, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/roberthart/2021/02/04/myanmars-military-blocks-access-to-facebook-after-overthrowing-government/?sh=43397b9b5032; "Directive to block social media service," Telenor Group, February 3, 2021, https://www.telenor.com/directive-to-block-social-media-service/; "Myanmar junta blocks Facebook, clamping down on opposition to coup," Reuters, February 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/myanmar-politics-int/myanmar-junta-blocks-facebook-clamping-downon-opposition-to-coup-idUSKBN2A338S 93 See "Myanmar," Open Observatory of Network Interference, https://explorer.ooni.org/country/MM 94 Ramakrishna Padmanabhan et al, "A multi-perspective view of Internet censorship in Myanmar," Association for Computing Machinery, August 23, 2021, https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3473604.3474562 95 Tests carried out on March 16, 2022. 96 Ramon Solabarrieta, Facebook post, https://www.facebook.com/ramon.solabarrieta/videos/1024744474784118/ ⁹⁷ Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022. 98 "Blocking of 230 websites in Myanmar based on directive from the authorities," Telenor, April 22, 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20200408142852/https://www.telenor.com.mm/en/article/blocking-230-websites-myanmar-based-directive-99 Chan Thar and Aung Nyein Chan, "ရခိုင်သတင်းဌာန၂ ခု၊ AA တို့၏ ဝက်ဘ်ဆိုက်များကို ဖုန်းအော်ပရေတာ၂ ခုက ပိတ် [Two Rakhine news outlets; AA websites blocked by two phone operators]," Myanmar Now, March 26, 2020, https://myanmar-now.org/mm/news/3391;
- "Gov't Blocks Ethnic Media Groups From Mobile Networks," BNI Multimedia Group, April 1, 2020, https://www.bnionline.net/en/news/govt-blocks-ethnic-media-groups-mobile-networks.

 Thompson Chau and John Liu, "Myanmar blocks website of rights group of Tatmadaw," MMtimes, August 31, 2020,
- https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-blocks-website-rights-group-critical-tatmadaw.html
- 101 Yangon, "Blocking of 230 websites in Myanmar based on directive from the authorities," Telenor, April 22, 2020, https://www.telenor.com.mm/en/article/blocking-230-websites-myanmar-based-directive-authorities.
- ² Chan Thar and Aung Nyein Chan, "Telenor reverses stance, blocks ethnic news media amid crackdown on journalists," Myanmar Now, April 2, 2020, https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/telenor-reverses-stance-blocks-ethnic-news-media-amid-crackdown-onjournalists.
- Ramakrishna Padmanabhan et al, "A multi-perspective view of Internet censorship in Myanmar," Association for Computing Machinery, August 23, 2021, https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3473604.3474562
- ¹⁰⁴ Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
- 105 "Whitelisted internet takes Myanmar back to a 'dark age'," Frontier Myanmar, June 30, 2021, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/whitelisted-internet-takes-myanmar-back-to-a-dark-age/
- 106 For example, attempts to block Twitter led to access issues for users in other countries too. See Ramakrishna Padmanabhan et al, "A multi-perspective view of Internet censorship in Myanmar," Association for Computing Machinery, August 23, 2021, https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3473604.3474562
- ¹⁰⁷Thompson Chau, "After a year of reporting on Myanmar's military coup, I knew my luck would eventually run out," The Guardian, March 9, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/commentisfree/2022/mar/09/after-a-year-of-reporting-on-myanmarsmilitary-coup-i-knew-my-luck-would-eventually-run-out

 108 Eleven Media is still operating inside Myanmar, presumably under significant self-censorship. Its coverage is careful to avoid topics
- or angles that the military may not like. See https://elevenmyanmar.com/
- 109 "Myanmar: Military tightens media restrictions, targets journalists," The International Federation of Journalists, February 17, 2021, https://www.ifj.org/media-centre/news/detail/category/health-and-safety/article/myanmar-military-tightens-media-restrictions-targetsjournalists.html. See also https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/myanmar-junta-accuses-foreign-media-persistent-bias-2022-02-28/
 110 "Myanmar becomes a nation without newspapers," Myanmar Now, March 18, 2021, https://www.myanmar-
- now.org/en/news/myanmar-becomes-a-nation-without-newspapers
- 111 See http://7daydaily.com
- 112 "Myanmar's army rulers threaten those who call them junta," Reuters, June 30, 2021 https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-
- pacific/myanmars-army-rulers-threaten-those-who-call-them-junta-2021-06-30/

 113 "Myanmar's closing of third publishing house appears to represent a new onslaught against literary and creative content," International Publishers Association, June 7, 2022, https://www.internationalpublishers.org/copyright-news-blog/1219-myanmar-sclosing-of-third-publishing-house-appears-to-represent-a-new-onslaught-against-literary-and-creative-content 114 Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
- 115 Tom Miles, "U.N. investigators cite Facebook role in Myanmar crisis," Reuters, March 12, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/usmyanmar-rohingya-facebook/u-n-investigators-cite-facebook-role-in-myanmar-crisis-idUSKCN1GO2PN.
- "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar," Human Rights Council, March 5, 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session40/Documents/A HRC 40 68.docx; "WhatsApp the Media Platform of Choice for ARSA," The Irrawaddy, June 12, 2018, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/whatsapp-the-media-platform-ofchoice-for-arsa.html; For example, the Minister for Information suggested in a June 2018 meeting with Facebook employees that the platform should control inciting or vulgar content. Meanwhile, the Minister for Religious and Cultural Affairs has been accused of spreading hate speech; "Facebook closes some accounts of Myanmar hard-liners," The Nation Thailand, June 9, 2018, https://www.nationthailand.com/breakingnews/30347347.
- "MCRB provides initial comments to government on the draft cybersecurity framework, and discusses cybersecurity with MPs," Myanmar Centre for Responsible Business, February 4, 2019, https://www.myanmar-responsiblebusiness.org/news/draft-cybersecurityframework.html
- 118 Kevin Roose and Paul Mozur, "Zuckerberg Was Called Out Over Myanmar Violence. Here's His Apology.," April 9, 2018,
- https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/09/business/facebook-myanmar-zuckerberg.html

 119 Andrew Nachemson, "Channelling hate and disinformation: Myanmar's bad actors move to Telegram," Frontier Myanmar, September 15, 2021, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/channelling-hate-and-disinformation-myanmars-bad-actors-move-to-telegram/; Peter Guest, Emily Fishbein, and Nu Nu Lusan, "TikTok is repeating Facebook's mistakes in Myanmar," Rest of World, March 18, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/tiktok-is-repeating-facebooks-mistakes-in-myanmar/

- ¹²⁰ Kyaw Hsan Hlaing, "Facebook is still censoring groups fighting the military coup in Myanmar," Rest of World, May 14, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/facebook-is-still-censoring-groups-fighting-the-military-coup-in-myanmar/
- https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/official-secrets-act/
- 122 "Directives from authorities in Myanmar February-August 2021," Telenor Group, September 15, 2021, https://web.archive.org/web/20220614072628/https://www.telenor.com/sustainability/responsible-business/human-

rights/mitigate/human-rights-in-myanmar/directives-from-authorities-in-myanmar-february-2021/

- ¹²³ "Directives from authorities in Myanmar February-August 2021," Telenor Group, last updated July 28, 2021, https://web.archive.org/web/20220614072628/https://www.telenor.com/sustainability/responsible-business/humanrights/mitigate/human-rights-in-myanmar/directives-from-authorities-in-myanmar-february-2021/
 124 "Telecommunications Law – Law. No. 31/2013," Free Expression Myanmar, October 8, 2013, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-
- content/uploads/2017/07/telecommunications-law-en.pdf.
- 125 "The MoTC cites legal basis in Myanmar's Telecommunication Law, and references circulation of fake news, stability of the nation and interest of the public as basis for the order," from: "Data network restored in Myanmar," Telenor Group, February 6, 2021, https://www.telenor.com/media/press-release/myanmar-authorities-orders-nationwide-shutdown-of-the-data-network; see also "Myanmar citizens oppose military takeover on social media," Nikkei Asia, February 4, 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-citizens-oppose-military-takeover-on-social-media; Kin Yi Yi Zaw, "Myanmar junta cuts off internet access 'indefinitely'

to resistance stronghold of Sagaing," Myanmar Now, March 4, 2022, https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/myanmar-junta-cuts-offinternet-access-indefinitely-to-resistance-stronghold-of-sagaing 126 "Military's cyber security bill worse than their previous draft," Free Expression Myanmar, January 27, 2022,

https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/militarys-cyber-security-bill-worse-than-their-previous-draft/; "GNI Calls for Withdrawal of Draft Cybersecurity Law in Myanmar," Global Network Initiative, January 31, 2022, https://globalnetworkinitiative.org/cybersecurity-law-mm-2022/.

- 127 Monika Bickert, "Publishing Our Internal Enforcement Guidelines and Expanding Our Appeals Process," Facebook Newsroom, April 24, 2018, https://newsroom.fb.com/news/2018/04/comprehensive-community-standards/
- ¹²⁸ Discussions at the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum in Yangon on January 19, 2019.
- 129 "Community Standards Enforcement Report," Facebook Transparency Center, https://transparency.fb.com/data/communitystandards-enforcement/
- "Violent and Graphic Content," Facebook Transparency Center, https://transparency.fb.com/data/community-standardsenforcement/graphic-violence/facebook/
- 131 "Oversight Board overturns Facebook decision: Case 2021-007-FB-UA," Oversight Board, August 2021, https://oversightboard.com/news/342799874210662-oversight-board-overturns-facebook-decision-case-2021-007-fb-ua/; See a civil society submission to the Oversight Board on Facebook's over-moderation here: "Oversight Board overrules Facebook deletion of Myanmar "hate speech" post," Free Expression Myanmar, August 17, 2021, https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/oversight-boardoverrules-facebook-deletion-of-myanmar-hate-speech-post/

 132 Discussions about the effectiveness of Facebook's content moderation, Myanmar Digital Rights Forum, January 19, 2019.; Kyaw Ye
- Lynn and Su Myat Mon, "On social media, cleaning up isn't easy," Frontier, December 28, 2018, https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/on-
- social-media-cleaning-up-isnt-easy.

 133 For example, some pro-Rohingya activists believe that content removal trends demonstrate prejudices among content reviewers against Rohingya.
- Civil society has repeatedly stated that Facebook's lack of transparency is a substantive concern, see "RSF calls for more Facebook transparency on Myanmar," Reporters Without Borders, August 31, 2018, https://rsf.org/en/news/rsf-calls-more-facebook-transparencymyanmar; Russel Brandom, "Activists from Myanmar and beyond call for Facebook to fix moderation," The Verge, May 18, 2018, https://www.theverge.com/2018/5/18/17369570/facebook-coalition-myanmar-syria-sri-lanka-moderation-transparency-audit; Rebecca MacKinnon, "Facebook is part of an industry-wide problem: lack of transparency about policies affecting users' online rights," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, [n.d.], https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/blog/facebook-is-part-of-an-industry-wide-problem-lack-of-transparency-about-policies-affecting-users-online-rights/; Timothy McLaughlin, "How Facebook's Rise Fueled Chaos and Confusion in Myanmar," Wired, June 7, 2018, https://www.wired.com/story/how-facebooks-rise-fueled-chaos-and-confusion-inmyanmar/; Dunstan Allison-Hope, "Our Human Rights Impact Assessment of Facebook in Myanmar," Business for Social Responsibility, November 5, 2018, https://www.bsr.org/en/our-insights/blog-view/facebook-in-myanmar-human-rights-impactassessment; Paul Mozur, "Groups in Myanmar Fire Back at Zuckerberg," The New York Times, April 5, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/05/technology/zuckerberg-facebook-myanmar.html.
- 135 "Myanmar coup: YouTube removes channels run by army amid violence," BBC News, March 5, 2021, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-56282401
- ¹⁶ Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022. See also: https://www.poynter.org/fact-checking/2022/an-open-letter-toyoutubes-ceo-from-the-worlds-fact-checkers/
- ³⁷ "I will shoot whoever I see': Myanmar soldiers use TikTok to threaten protesters," Reuters, March 4, 2021,
- https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-tiktok/i-will-shoot-whoever-i-see-myanmar-soldiers-use-tiktok-to-threaten-protestersidUSKBN2AW17X
- "TikTok is repeating Facebook's mistakes in Myanmar," Rest of World, March 18, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/tiktok-isrepeating-facebooks-mistakes-in-myanmar/
- 139 "Myanmar Coup: Soldiers Flood TikTok With Calls to Violence," Vice World News, March 3, 2021, https://www.vice.com/en/article/jgq34b/myanmar-coup-soldiers-flood-tiktok-with-calls-to-violence
- "TikTok Transparency Centre," https://www.tiktok.com/transparency/en
- ¹⁴¹ Andrew Nachemson, "Channelling hate and disinformation: Myanmar's bad actors move to Telegram," Frontier Myanmar, September 15, 2021, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/channelling-hate-and-disinformation-myanmars-bad-actors-move-to-telegram/
- ¹⁴² At least one social media platform had employees and consultants operating from within Myanmar when the coup began.
- ¹⁴³ Two consultants were detained while trying to leave the country via the airport. The military reportedly suspected that the two were still Facebook employees, after they previously supported Facebook in interacting with Myanmar's Directorate of Investment and Company Administration: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/22/two-australians-detained-by-myanmar-junta-while-trying-toleave-country
- ¹⁴⁴ Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
- ¹⁴⁵ Personal monitoring of Facebook accounts since the coup, 23 March 2021.
- ¹⁴⁶ Personal communications with human rights defenders working on digital rights, Yangon, May 2018.
- ¹⁴⁷ Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
- 148 "Myanmar's media freedom at risk," Free Expression Myanmar, May 2018, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/05/myanmars-media-freedom-at-risk.pdf; Hanna Ellis-Petersen, "Censorship and silence: south-east Asia suffers under press crackdown," The Guardian, February 25, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/media/2019/feb/25/censorship-and-silencesouth-east-asia-suffers-under-press-crackdown.

```
https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/10/myanmar-journalists-harassed-reporting-rohingya-crisis-171016070429902.html.; See for
example panels on gender and on freedom of expression at the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum, February 28-29, 2020.
150 Julia Carrie Wong, Michael Safi, and Shaikh Azizur Rahman, "Facebook bans Rohingya group's posts as minority faces 'ethnic
cleansing," The Guardian, September 20, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/sep/20/facebook-rohingya-muslims-
myanmar.

151 "Myanmar bans Radio Free Asia for using the term "Rohingyas"," Reporters Without Borders, June 12, 2018,
https://rsf.org/en/news/myanmar-bans-radio-free-asia-using-term-rohingyas. The term "Bengalis" was used in a discriminatory attempt to link the Rohingya to Bangladesh and deny their basic rights in Myanmar. Since the coup, more Myanmar users have actively spoken out
about the Rohingya, in some cases apologizing for not believing past atrocity allegations in the light of the military's recent violence
against civilians protesting its seizure of power: Verena Hölzl. "Myanmar Coup Protesters Regret Silence Over Rohingya Genocide."
Vice, February 25, 2021, <a href="https://www.vice.com/en/article/v7m898/myanmar-coup-protesters-regret-silence-over-rohingya-genocide">https://www.vice.com/en/article/v7m898/myanmar-coup-protesters-regret-silence-over-rohingya-genocide</a>

152"Daring to defy Myanmar's Patriarchy," Free Expression Myanmar, 2018, <a href="https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-">https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-</a>
content/uploads/2018/12/daring-to-defy-myanmars-patriarchy.pdf.
153 Naw Betty Han @NawBettyHan, "Military media, MWD broadcasted this photo last night that the protestors was burning and
destroying on March 30. But the photo's Watermark showed that it was taken on February 4. Does it mean that Coup Council is lying in
their owed Media? #WhatsHappeningInMyanmar," Twitter, March 31, 2021,
https://twitter.com/nawbettyhan/status/1377120708409520133; @MyanmarIPC, "Our first act as the #Myanmar Independent Press
Council was to takedown the Ministry of Information @Myanmar MOI Twitter account which had been publishing this disinformation and
threats of violence by the State media.," Twitter, March 21, 2021, https://twitter.com/MyanmarIPC/status/1373492061576527872.

154 This included capturing the Facebook page of the opposition political party, the National League for Democracy (NLD). Peter Guest,
"How misinformation fueled a coup in Myanmar," Rest of World, February 2, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/how-misinformation-
fueled-a-coup-in-myanmar/.

155 "Myanmar: Military tightens media restrictions, targets journalists," The International Federation of Journalists, February 17, 2021,

155 "Myanmar: Military tightens media restrictions, targets journalists," The International Federation of Journalists, February 17, 2021,
https://www.ifj.org/media-centre/news/detail/category/health-and-safety/article/myanmar-military-tightens-media-restrictions-targets-
journalists.html.

156 "Myanmar Journalists Leave Jobs in Face of Military Regime Restrictions on Media Freedom," The Irrawaddy, February 18, 2021,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-journalists-leave-jobs-face-military-regime-restrictions-media-freedom.html.
   "Algorithm of harm: Facebook amplified Myanmar military propaganda following coup," Global Witness, June 23, 2021,
https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/digital-threats/algorithm-harm-facebook-amplified-myanmar-military-propaganda-following-
coup/

158 Fanny Potkin and Wa Lone, "Information combat': Inside the fight for Myanmar's soul," Reuters, November 2, 2021,
https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/information-combat-inside-fight-myanmars-soul-2021-11-01/
<sup>159</sup> Hanna Beech and Saw Nang, "In Myanmar, a Facebook Blackout Brings More Anger Than a Genocide Charge," The New York
Times, August 31, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/31/world/asia/myanmar-genocide-facebook-military.html.
160 https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/information-combat-inside-fight-myanmars-soul-2021-11-01/
161 "Ministry of Information, Myanmar," Facebook, accessed on September 19, 2021, https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=189150611199427; @myanmar_moi, Twitter, accessed September 19, 2021,
https://twitter.com/myanmar_moi; both were suspended on March 21, 2021. "Myanmar coup: YouTube removes channels run by army
amid violence," BBC News, March 5, 2021, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-56282401. "An Update on the Situation in
Myanmar," Facebook Newsroom, February 11, 2021, https://about.fb.com/news/2021/02/an-update-on-myanmar/

162 "An Update on the Situation in Myanmar," Facebook Newsroom, February 11, 2021, https://about.fb.com/news/2021/02/an-update-
on-myanmar/
163 Nathaniel Gleicher, "Taking Down More Coordinated Inauthentic Behavior in Myanmar," Facebook, August 21, 2019,
https://about.fb.com/news/2019/08/more-cib-myanmar/; "Removing More Dangerous Organizations from Facebook in Myanmar,"
Facebook Newsroom, February 5, 2019, https://newsroom.fb.com/news/2019/02/dangerous-organizations-in-myanmar/.
<sup>164</sup> "Algorithm of harm: Facebook amplified Myanmar military propaganda following coup," Global Witness, June 23, 2021,
https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/digital-threats/algorithm-harm-facebook-amplified-myanmar-military-propaganda-following-
<sup>165</sup> "Hate speech in Myanmar continues to thrive on Facebook," Associated Press, November 18, 2021,
https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/hate-speech-myanmar-continues-thrive-facebook-rcna5982. See also "Algorithm of harm:
Facebook amplified Myanmar military propaganda following coup," Global Witness, June 23, 2021,
https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/digital-threats/algorithm-harm-facebook-amplified-myanmar-military-propaganda-following-
<sup>166</sup> Andrew Nachemson, "Channelling hate and disinformation: Myanmar's bad actors move to Telegram," Frontier Myanmar, September
15, 2021, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/channelling-hate-and-disinformation-myanmars-bad-actors-move-to-telegram/

167 Andrew Nachemson and Frontier Myanmar staff, "Watermelon suppression': doxing campaign targets pro-democracy soldiers and
police," Frontier Myanmar, March 14, 2022, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/watermelon-suppression-doxing-campaign-targets-pro-
democracy-soldiers-and-police/.
   Htet Naing Zaw, "Incoming Info Minister Pe Myint: 'I Will Ensure Press Freedom'," The Irrawaddy, March 28, 2016,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/in-person/interview/incoming-info-minister-pe-myint-will-ensure-press-freedom.html; Nyan Hlaing Lynn, "Pe
Myint: 'A government needs to inform the people'," Frontier, May 6, 2016, https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/pe-myint-a-government-needs-
to-inform-the-people
   "Freedom of the Press 2017 - Myanmar," Freedom House, May 10, 2017,
https://web.archive.org/web/20170510172325/https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-press/2017/myanmar.
170 Eleven Media is the only large independent media outlet still operating as of March 2022. Some large outlets, such as the Myanmar
Times, closed themselves before being shut down. "Myanmar Military Strips Five Media Companies of Licenses," Voice of America,
March 8, 2021, https://www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/myanmar-military-strips-five-media-companies-licenses-0; "IN NUMBERS:
Arrests of Journalists and Media Staff in Myanmar," Reporting Asean, accessed on September 18, 2021,
https://www.reportingasean.net/in-numbers-arrests-of-myanmar-journalists/.
   Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Myanmar: second NLD official dies in custody as junta cracks down on media," The Guardian, March 9, 2021,
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/08/myanmar-un-chief-urges-release-of-trapped-protesters.
<sup>172</sup> AFP, "US journalist held in Myanmar charged with terrorism and sedition," The Guardian, November 10, 2021,
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/10/danny-fenster-us-journalist-myanmar-terrorism-sedition; Lorcan Lovett, "The darkest
days are coming': Myanmar's journalists suffer at hands of junta," The Guardian, June 7, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/global-
development/2021/jun/07/the-darkest-days-are-coming-myanmars-journalists-suffer-at-hands-of-junta
<sup>173</sup> "Criminal media laws return, internet threatened," Free Expression Myanmar, November 3, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/criminal-media-laws-return-internet-threatened/.
```

¹⁴⁹ "Myanmar journalists 'harassed' for reporting on Rohingya crisis," Al Jazeera, October 16, 2017,

```
<sup>174</sup> "Myanmar: Junta Tribunals Impose 65 Death Sentences," Human Rights Watch, July 21, 2021,
https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/21/myanmar-junta-tribunals-impose-65-death-sentences.
      'Printing and Publishing Law," Free Expression Myanmar, March 14, 2014, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-
content/uploads/2017/02/Printing-and-Publishing-Law-EN.pdf.
 176 https://thediplomat.com/2021/12/myanmars-media-adapts-to-the-worlds-harshest-oppression/ Discussions with medai freedom
defenders, March 16, 2022.
  <sup>77</sup> Jared Downing, "Journalism in Myanmar: "An Apocalypse for The Media,"" Nieman Reports, June 18, 2021,
https://niemanreports.org/articles/journalism-in-myanmar-an-apocalypse-for-the-media/.

178 "2021.03.11 Myanmar's media, after the coup: Reporting under fire," Youtube, March 11, 2021,
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8xVdya8Qdn0.
<sup>179</sup> "Myanmar: UN Fact-Finding Mission releases its full account of massive violations by military in Rakhine, Kachin and Shan States."
UNHCR, September 18, 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2018/09/myanmar-un-fact-finding-mission-releases-its-full-
account-massive-violations
<sup>180</sup> Asian Development Bank, "Ooredoo Myanmar Limited Nationwide Telecommunications Project (Myanmar)," December 2020,
https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/project-documents/49116/49116-001-xarr-en.pdf
181 "Algorithm of harm: Facebook amplified Myanmar military propaganda following coup," Global Witness, June 23, 2021,
https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/digital-threats/algorithm-harm-facebook-amplified-myanmar-military-propaganda-following-
coup/
<sup>182</sup> Discussions with media freedom defenders, March 16, 2022.
<sup>183</sup> Facebook's systems limit withdrawals to an outlet's home country, leaving some outlets without access to their monetization.
Facebook also requires publishers to be physically located inside Myanmar in order to access some business services, such as
FacebookAds. Discussions with media freedom defenders, March 16, 2022.
     "In Myanmar, Facebook struggles with a deluge of disinformation." The Economist, October 22, 2020,
https://www.economist.com/asia/2020/10/22/in-myanmar-facebook-struggles-with-a-deluge-of-disinformation
 <sup>185</sup> "Myanmar coup: Tens of thousands protest and call for Aung San Suu Kyi's release despite internet being cut off," Sky News,
February 7, 2021, https://news.sky.com/story/myanmar-coup-tens-of-thousands-protest-and-call-for-aung-san-suu-kyis-release-despite-
internet-being-cut-off-12211146
 <sup>186</sup> Free Expression Myanmar, @FreeExpressMm, "Rumour that internet is going to be totally shutdown for 20 days is not true ♥ It is
true that: Partial shutdown is ongoing + open-ended Mobile data is totally shutdown Only access to internet is fixed-line + MiFI
between 6:30am-1am." March 26. 2021. https://twitter.com/FreeExpressMm/status/1375425978172895235.
 187 "'Terrible and unacceptable': People in Myanmar tell of their fears about a new era of military rule," The Independent, February 28,
2021, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/myanmar-military-democracy-rule-protests-b1808794.html.
188 "Reporting from Myanmar: 'The future has never been darker'," The Guardian, March 15, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/membership/2021/mar/15/reporting-from-myanmar-the-future-has-never-been-darker.
 <sup>189</sup> Myanmar Junta Accused of Using Deepfake Technology to Prove Graft Case Against Daw Aung San Suu Kyi," The Irrawardy, March
25, 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-accused-using-deepfake-technology-prove-graft-case-daw-aung-san-
suu-kyi.html.
 190 "Rumors are flying that China is behind the coup in Myanmar. That's almost certainly wrong," The Washington Post, May 2, 2021,
https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/03/02/rumors-are-flying-that-china-is-behind-coup-myanmar-thats-almost-certainly-
wrong/.
191 It is not a "civil war" but rather a "war of annihilation against insurgents", see Mratt Kyaw Thu, "Tatmadaw warns journalists against calling domestic conflicts 'civil wars'," Frontier, January 18, 2019, https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/tatmadaw-warns-journalists-against-
calling-domestic-conflicts-civil-wars.
192 "BBC Burma pulls Myanmar TV deal over Rohingya 'censorship'," Channel News Asia, September 4, 2017, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/bbc-burma-pulls-myanmar-tv-deal-over-rohingya-censorship-9183386; "US-backed
broadcaster drops Myanmar channel in dispute over terminology," Mizzima, June 13, 2018, http://www.mizzima.com/news-domestic/us-
backed-broadcaster-drops-myanmar-channel-dispute-over-terminology.
193 "Recommendations to protect mass movements submitted to UN," Free Expression Myanmar, June 13, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/recommendations-to-protect-mass-movements-submitted-to-un/

194 "Internet disrupted in Myanmar amid apparent military uprising," NetBlocks, January 31, 2021, https://netblocks.org/reports/internet-
disrupted-in-myanmar-amid-apparent-military-uprising-JBZrmlB6
 <sup>195</sup> For more information including a daily tally and specific cases see: What's happening in Myanmar," Assistance Association for
Political Prisoners, https://coup.aappb.org
 <sup>196</sup> "SAC says it is "systematically scruitizing" work of INGOs and CSOs," Democratic Voice of Burma, March 31, 2022,
https://english.dvb.no/sac-says-it-is-systematically-scruitizing-work-of-ingos-and-csos/
 <sup>197</sup> John Liu, "CSOs after the coup: Operations squeezed, funding crunched," Frontier Myanmar, September 28, 2021,
https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/csos-after-the-coup-operations-squeezed-funding-crunched/.
 198 Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022; see "Myanmar Digital Rights Forum," https://www.digitalrightsmm.info/;
Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Ex-UK ambassador and her husband jailed for a year in Myanmar, reports say," The Guardian, September 2, 2022,
\underline{\text{https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/02/ex-uk-ambassador-husband-jailed-year-myanmar-reports-vicky-bowman-htein-lined transfer of the second sec
 <sup>199</sup> Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
<sup>200</sup> "Review of post-coup CSO funding submitted to UN," Free Expression Myanmar, March 7, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/review-of-post-coup-cso-funding-submitted-to-un/
201 "After coup, medical workers spearhead civil disobedience campaign," Frontier Myanmar, February 2, 2021,
https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/after-coup-medical-workers-spearhead-civil-disobedience-campaign/
      "Myanmar's Civil Disobedience Movement Carries On in Face of Increasing Junta Repression," The Iradwaddy, January 24, 2022,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/guest-column/myanmars-civil-disobedience-movement-carries-on-in-face-of-increasing-junta-
repression.html
<sup>203</sup> A group of MPs calling themselves the Committee Representing Pyidaungsu Hluttaw launched on February 3, 2021. See "Committee
Representing Pyidaungsu Hluttaw," https://www.crphmyanmar.org.
 <sup>204</sup> See "Government of the Public of the Union of Myanmar," https://www.nugmyanmar.org
https://www.voanews.com/a/arrests-bring-total-detained-over-myanmar-s-silent-strike-to-over-200/6438891.html
<sup>206</sup> Fanny Potkin and Jesse Pang, "Offline message app downloaded over million times after Myanmar coup," Reuters, February 2,
2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-politics-bridgefy-idUSKBN2A22H0
<sup>207</sup> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for Myanmar plays out on Twitter, TikTok and Telegram," DW, April 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/the-207">https://www.dw.com/en/the-207</a> Ole Tangen Jr, "The battle for the battle for th
```

Simon Migliano, "VPN Demand Surges Around the World," Top10VPN, October 13, 2022, https://www.top10vpn.com/research/vpn-

battle-for-myanmar-plays-out-on-twitter-tiktok-and-telegram/a-57267075

demand-statistics/#myanmar

```
<sup>209</sup> "Report: No permission to protest," Free Expression Myanmar, March 26, 2020, https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/no-permission-to-
protest/.
   "Authorities arrest students over Rakhine internet shutdown protest," Mizzima, February 26, 2020,
http://mizzima.com/article/authorities-arrest-students-over-rakhine-internet-shutdown-protest; Annie Zaman, "Activists demand end to
year-long internet disruption in Myanmar's Rakhine and Chin States," Global Voices Advox, June 26, 2020,
https://advox.globalvoices.org/2020/06/26/activists-demand-end-to-year-long-internet-disruption-in-myanmars-rakhine-and-chin-states/;
Waiyan Moe Myint [Ye Kaung Myint Maung, Roseanne Gerin], "Six Activists Charged For Protest Against Internet Ban in Myanmar's
Rakhine," Radio Free Asia, June 24, 2020, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/activists-charged-06242020154538.html; All
Burma Federation of Student Unions, Facebook post, November 25, 2020,
https://www.facebook.com/abfsu.cec/posts/212196590318880? tn =
R%20%E2%80%9CAuthorities%20arrest%20students%20over%20Rakhine%20internet%20shutdown%20protest; "Court jails Rakhine
anti-war protesters for two and a half years," Myanmar Now, September 17, 2021, <a href="https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/court-jails-rakhine-anti-war-protesters-for-two-and-a-half-years">https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/court-jails-rakhine-anti-war-protesters-for-two-and-a-half-years</a>; Thura Min Zaw, "61 people charged for protesting Rakhine fighting, internet cut," Myanmar
Times, December 24, 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20201224170127/https://www.mmtimes.com/news/61-people-charged-
protesting-rakhine-fighting-internet-cut.html
   https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/5-violations-that-need-addressing-in-protest-law-amendment/
212 "Statement by Myanmar civil society organisations on the unconstitutionality of new 'laws'," Free Expression Myanmar, February 19,
2021, https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/statement-by-myanmar-civil-society-organisations-on-the-unconstitutionality-of-new-laws/.
<sup>213</sup> Melissa Crouch, "Open letter to Association of Asian Constitutional Courts on Myanmar," Personal blog, June 4, 2021,
https://melissacrouch.com/2021/06/04/open-letter-to-association-of-asian-constitutional-courts-on-myanmar/.
   Sebastian Strangio, "Myanmar Coup Opponents Announce 'Unity Government', Interim Constitution," The Diplomat, April 1, 2021,
https://thediplomat.com/2021/04/myanmar-coup-opponents-announce-unity-government-interim-constitution/
   Constitution of the Republic of the Union of Myanmar (2008), Article 6(e).
<sup>216</sup> Constitution of the Republic of the Union of Myanmar (2008) Article 354(a).
<sup>217</sup> Constitution of the Republic of the Union of Myanmar (2008) Article 365.
<sup>218</sup> Constitution of the Republic of the Union of Myanmar (2008) Article 354. Article 365 includes a similar broad and vague limitation.
<sup>219</sup> Melissa Crouch, "Did the Myanmar Coup Install an Illegitimate President?", The Diplomat March 11, 2021,
https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/did-the-myanmar-coup-install-an-illegitimate-president/?fbclid=lwAR24enu7S286iV0kpG17srrsbU9cpJ3Q0i3yJc3LIDInhG0AO4XP4A33YFw. 220 https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/Myanmar%20-
%202020%20WJP%20Rule%20of%20Law%20Index%20Country%20Press%20Release.pdf 221 "Myanmar: A year after military takeover, no rule of law or judicial independence," ICJ, February 10, 2022,
https://www.icj.org/myanmar-a-year-after-military-takeover-no-rule-of-law-or-judicial-independence/
   "Six risks from Myanmar's draft Cyber Security Law," Free Expression Myanmar, February 14, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/six-risks-from-myanmars-draft-cyber-security-law/; "GNI Calls for Withdrawal of Draft Cybersecurity
Law in Myanmar, "Global Network Initiative, January 31, 2022, https://globalnetworkinitiative.org/cybersecurity-law-mm-2022/.
<sup>223</sup> "Six risks from Myanmar's draft Cyber Security Law," Free Expression Myanmar, February 14, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/six-risks-from-myanmars-draft-cyber-security-law/; "Myanmar's new Electronic Transactions Law
Amendment," Free Expression Myanmar, February 18, 2021, https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmars-new-electronic-
transactions-law-amendment/. 2224 "GNI Calls for Withdrawal of Draft Cybersecurity Law in Myanmar," Global Network Initiative, January 31, 2022,
https://globalnetworkinitiative.org/cybersecurity-law-mm-2022/
<sup>225</sup> "Myanmar's new Electronic Transactions Law Amendment," Free Expression Myanmar, February 18, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmars-new-electronic-transactions-law-amendment/.
   "Myanmar: Penal Code amendments portend long-term repression," Article 19, February 15, 2021,
https://www.article19.org/resources/myanmar-penal-code-amendments-portend-long-term-repression/
   https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-ruling-council-amends-treason-sedition-laws-protect-coup-makers.html
228 https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/505a-act-of-revenge-1.pdf
229 Linda Lakhdhir, "Dashed Hopes: The Criminalization of Peaceful Expression in Myanmar," Human Rights Watch, January 31, 2019,
https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/01/31/dashed-hopes/criminalization-peaceful-expression-myanmar.
   https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/21/myanmar-junta-tribunals-impose-65-death-sentences
<sup>231</sup>"Myanmar's new Electronic Transactions Law Amendment," Free Expression Myanmar, February 18, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmars-new-electronic-transactions-law-amendment/
   Other problematic provisions in the Telecommunications Law (2013) include Articles 4, 5-8, 18, 40, 68, and 75-77, see
"Telecommunications Law," Free Expression Myanmar, October 8, 2013, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-
content/uploads/2017/07/telecommunications-law-en.pdf.

233 "66(d): no real change," Free Expression Myanmar, December 2017, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-
content/uploads/2017/12/66d-no-real-change.pdf.

234 "As NLD prepares for second term, activists urge defamation reform," Frontier Myanmar, December 14, 2020,
https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/as-nld-prepares-for-second-term-activists-urge-defamation-reform/
<sup>235</sup> Tin Htet Paing, "Critics Skeptical of New Privacy Legislation," The Irrawaddy, March 15, 2017,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/critics-skeptical-of-new-privacy-legislation.html
<sup>236</sup> "Privacy Amendment welcome but insufficient to address misuse of defamation — နိုင်ငံသားများ၏ ပုဂ္ဂိုလ်ဆိုင်ရာလွတ်လပ်မှုနှင့်
ပုဂ္ဂိုလ်ဆိုင်ရာလုံခြုံမှုကို ကာကွယ်ပေးရေး ဥပဒေပြင်ဆင်ချက်သည် ကြိုဆိုဖွယ်ရာ ဖြစ်သော်လည်း အသရေဖျက်မှုနှင့်ပတ်သက်၍
လွှဲမှားနေသောပြဿနာများကို ဖြေရှင်းရန် လုံလောက်ပြည့်စုံမှုမရှိပေ," Free Expression Myanmar, September 7, 2020,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/privacy-amendment-welcome-but-insufficient-to-address-misuse-of-defamation/
<sup>237</sup> Myanmar Military Junta Suspends Laws Protecting Citizens' Privacy to Crack Down on Opposition," The Irrawaddy, February 14,
2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-junta-suspends-laws-protecting-citizens-privacy-crack-opposition.html.
<sup>238</sup> "Pyidaungsu Hluttaw Law No. 3/2019 - Trademark Law," Myanmar Law Library, 2019, https://perma.cc/58F4-3NWU; "Myanmar
Passes Long-Awaited Trademark Law," Tilleke & Gibbins, February 1, 2019, https://www.tilleke.com/resources/myanmar-passes-long-
awaited-trademark-law.

239 Yuwadee Thean-ngarm, Sher Hann Chua and Nwe Oo, "Myanmar Passes Patent Law," Lexology, March 14, 2019,
https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=37278f03-6667-47c9-a531-5bb7f92c0ddc
<sup>240</sup> Sher Hann Chua and Khin Myo Myo Aye, "Myanmar Enacts Copyright Law," Lexology, May 24, 2019,
https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=89cfb0ea-acf2-4c3a-aea0-40ebd097deaf.
<sup>241</sup> ""Hate speech" committee threatens more censorship," Free Expression Myanmar, July 16, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/hate-speech-committee-threatens-more-censorship/
```

```
<sup>242</sup> "Anti-Hate Speech draft law submitted to Myanmar parliament," Coconuts Yangon, September 28, 2017,
https://coconuts.co/yangon/news/anti-hate-speech-draft-law-submitted-parliament/
     "Hate speech Directive threatens free expression in election countdown," Free Expression Myanmar, April 22, 2020,
http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/hate-speech-directive-threatens-free-expression-in-election-countdown/. 244 "505A Act of Revenge: Review of Myanmar Coup Speech 'Crimes,'" Free Expression Myanmar, January 31, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/505a-act-of-revenge-1.pdf
 <sup>245</sup> Shawn W. Crispin, "Bitter reversal: Myanmar military coup wipes out press freedom gains," Committee to Protect Journalists, July 28,
2021, https://cpi.org/reports/2021/07/bitter-reversal-myanmar-journalists-jailed-imprisoned-military-crackdown/
<sup>246</sup> "IN NUMBERS: Arrests of Journalists and Media Staff in Myanmar," Reporting Asean, accessed September 2, 2022,
https://www.reportingasean.net/in-numbers-arrests-of-myanmar-journalists/
<sup>247</sup> "IN NUMBERS: Arrests of Journalists and Media Staff in Myanmar," Reporting Asean, accessed September 2, 2022,
<u>https://www.reportingasean.net/in-numbers-arrests-of-myanmar-journalists/</u>
<sup>248</sup> See, e.g, "ဓာတ်ပုံသတင်းထောက် ကိုဇော်ဇော် အာဏာဖီဆန်အောင်လုပ်မှုနဲ့ တရားစွဲခံရ," RFA Burmese, June 10, 2022,
https://www.facebook.com/39218993127/posts/10161878929563128/; "အလွတ်တန်းသတင်းထောက်တဦး ခရီးသွားရင်း ဘားအံမှာ
ບ<sup>ໍ</sup>ຍະລື:ອໍດກະຖ," Voice of Myanmar, May 11, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/123271498274532/posts/1061522404449432/.
<sup>249</sup> "IN NUMBERS: Arrests of Journalists and Media Staff in Myanmar," Reporting Asean, accessed September 2, 2022,
https://www.reportingasean.net/in-numbers-arrests-of-myanmar-journalists/
     "Daily Briefing in Relation to the Military Coup," Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, January 24, 2022,
https://aappb.org/?p=19824.
     "Myanmar reporter arrested in Yangon after four months in hiding," Reporters Without Borders, September 7, 2021,
https://rsf.org/en/news/myanmar-reporter-arrested-yangon-after-four-months-hiding
252 Nway Nway Eain, "
Junta forces in Yangon detain and interrogate journalist's 7-year-old daughter," Myanmar Now, November 24, 2021,
https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/junta-forces-in-yangon-detain-and-interrogate-journalists-7-year-old-daughter 253 "Myanmar junta arrests 88 Generation leader Ko Jimmy," Myanmar Now, October 24, 2021, https://www.myanmar-
now.org/en/news/myanmar-junta-arrests-88-generation-leader-ko-jimmy; Grace Tsoi and Burmese service, "Myanmar's executed activists: Phyo Zeya Thaw and Ko Jimmy," BBC, July 25, 2022, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-62091643">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-62091643</a>.
<sup>254</sup> "What's happening in Myanmar," Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, https://coup.aappb.org
<sup>255</sup> "505A Act of Revenge: Review of Myanmar Coup Speech 'Crimes,'" Free Expression Myanmar, January 31, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/505a-act-of-revenge-1.pdf
     "Myanmar targets celebrities, hands charges for promoting protests," Daily Sabah, April 5, 2021,
https://www.dailysabah.com/world/asia-pacific/myanmar-targets-celebrities-hands-charges-for-promoting-protests; Peter Guest, "They
want us to disappear," Rest of World, May 11, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/they-want-us-to-disappear/
<sup>257</sup> "How Does A Travel Blogger Become A Wanted Person By Myanmar Military ?," Stories for Humanity MM, April 16, 2021,
https://storiesforhumanitymm.medium.com/how-does-a-travel-blogger-become-a-wanted-person-by-myanmar-military-e47a9a072d8f
     "Pyay Ti Oo, Eaindra Kyaw Zin, Paing Takhon arrive back home," Eleven Myanmar, March 2, 2022,
https://elevenmyanmar.com/news/pyay-ti-oo-eaindra-kyaw-zin-paing-takhon-arrive-back-home. 259 "Arrests Bring Total Detained Over Myanmar's 'Silent Strike' to More Than 200," VOA, February 12, 2022,
https://www.voanews.com/a/arrests-bring-total-detained-over-myanmar-s-silent-strike-to-over-200/6438891.html
    Andrew Nachemson, "'Watermelon suppression': doxing campaign targets pro-democracy soldiers and police," Frontier Myanmar,
March 14, 2022, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/watermelon-suppression-doxing-campaign-targets-pro-democracy-soldiers-and-
<sup>261</sup> "Myanmar citizens oppose military takeover on social media," Nikkei Asia, February 4, 2022,
https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-citizens-oppose-military-takeover-on-social-media 262 "Myanmar Junta Seizes Anti-Regime Celebrity and Journalist Homes," the Irrawaddy, February 16, 2022,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-seizes-anti-regime-celebrity-and-journalist-homes.html
<sup>263</sup> The Group's editor in chief was already in hiding after being prosecuted under the Unlawful Associations Act for previous coverage.
"Myanmar military sues Rakhine media over theft allegations," The Irrawaddy, January 25, 2021,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-sues-rakhine-media-theft-allegations.html
<sup>264</sup> "Myanmar: Arrest for Alleging Voter Intimidation," Human Rights Watch, December 9, 2020,
https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/09/myanmar-arrest-alleging-voter-intimidation
<sup>266</sup> "Myanmar: More 'outrageous' convictions for satire performers," Amnesty International, February 17, 2020,
https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/02/myanmar-more-outrageous-convictions-for-satire-performers/. 

267 "Junta issues daily directives to further block internet access, telecoms providers say," Myanmar Now, March 20, 2021,
https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/junta-issues-daily-directives-to-further-block-internet-access-telecoms-providers-say; "Myanmar
Junta Blocks Facebook, VPNs as The UN Security Council Voices 'Deep Concern'," Radio Free Asia, February 2, 2021,
https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/facebook-blocked-02042021140109.html.
    OONI, "Myanmar: Data on internet blocks and internet outages following military coup," https://ooni.org/post/2021-myanmar-internet-
blocks-and-outages/
<sup>269</sup> "Myanmar citizens oppose military takeover on social media," Nikkei Asia, February 4, 2022,
https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-citizens-oppose-military-takeover-on-social-media 270 "Myanmar junta using draft law to conduct searches for VPNs," RFA, January 16, 2022,
https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/bill-01262022183617.html; "Military's cyber security bill worse than their previous draft," Free
Expression Myanmar, January 27, 2022, https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/militarys-cyber-security-bill-worse-than-their-previous-draft/
<sup>271</sup> Asia Internet Coalition et al, "Joint Statement on the "Cyber Security Law" Draft, January 2022," January 28, 2022, https://eurocham-
<sup>273</sup> Aung Kyaw Nyunt, "SIM card registration to be enforced in 2017," Myanmar Times, August 3, 2016,
http://www.mmtimes.com/index.php/business/technology/21728-sim-card-registration-to-be-enforced-in-2017.html
 Personal discussions with subscribers subscribing to at least two providers (April 10, 2020).
<sup>275</sup> Saw Yi Nandar, "Telcos say data helps police solve cases of missing persons," Myanmar Times, February 4, 2020,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/telcos-say-data-helps-police-solve-cases-missing-persons.html.

276 Saw Yi Nandar, "Govt blocks 6.55 million SIM cards," Myanmar Times, February 7, 2020, <a href="https://www.mmtimes.com/news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news/govt-rules-news
blocks-655-million-sim-cards.html.
     "Deactivating SIM cards during Covid-19 violates rights — Covid 19," Free Expression Myanmar, April 29, 2020,
```

http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/deactivating-sim-cards-during-covid-19-violates-rights-covid-19/.

```
<sup>278</sup> Khit Thit Media, "ပြည်သူများ၏ မိုဘိုင်းလ်ဖုန်းဟန်းဆက်များ၏ IMEI မှတ်ပုံတင်ရန်နှင့် အခွန်တောင်းခံရန်၊ လုံခြုံရေးအရ ထိန်းချုပ်ရန် စစ်ကောင်စီက
ဖုန်းအော်ပရေတာများအားလုံးကို အစည်းအဝေးခေါ်ယူ," June 7, 2022,
https://www.facebook.com/khitthitnews/photos/a.386800725090613/1515408952229779/?type=3
   Thompson Chau, "Myanmar wants mobile user biometrics," Myanmar Times, December 5, 2019,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-wants-mobile-user-biometrics.html; "Myanmar: Dangerous Plans for Biometric SIM Card
Registration Must be Scrapped," Privacy International, December 9, 2019, https://privacyinternational.org/news-analysis/3303/myanmar-
dangerous-plans-biometric-sim-card-registration-must-be-scrapped.
280 Chris Burt, "Myanmar closes delayed biometrics tender amid funding confusion, data protection laws still absent," Biometric Update,
June 11, 2020, https://www.biometricupdate.com/202006/myanmar-closes-delayed-biometrics-tender-amid-funding-confusion-data-
protection-laws-still-absent
281 Thompson Chau, "Myanmar diverts special telecoms fund to biometrics database." Myanmar Times, June 11, 2020,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-diverts-special-telecoms-fund-biometrics-database.html.

282 Article 357 includes protection for private communications. "Myanmar Military Junta Suspends Laws Protecting Citizens' Privacy to
Crack Down on Opposition," The Irrawaddy, February 14, 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-junta-
suspends-laws-protecting-citizens-privacy-crack-opposition.html.

283 "Six risks from Myanmar's draft Cyber Security Law," Free Expression Myanmar, February 14, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/six-risks-from-myanmars-draft-cyber-security-law/
 284 "Myanmar's new Electronic Transactions Law Amendment," Free Expression Myanmar, February 18, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmars-new-electronic-transactions-law-amendment/.

285 Fanny Potkin and Poppy Mcpherson, "How Myanmar's military moved in on the telecoms sector to spy on citizens," Reuters, May 18,
2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/how-myanmars-military-moved-telecoms-sector-spy-citizens-2021-05-18/
<sup>286</sup> Discussions with digital rights defenders, March 16, 2022.
<sup>287</sup> Fanny Potkin and Wa Lone, "Information combat': Inside the fight for Myanmar's soul," Reuters, November 2, 2021,
https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/information-combat-inside-fight-myanmars-soul-2021-11-01/
<sup>288</sup> "Authorities in Yangon posing as activists online arrest dozens," RFA, March 2, 2022,
https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/arrests-03022022185117.html
<sup>289</sup> Hannah Beech, "Myanmar's Military Deploys Digital Arsenal of Repression in Crackdown," The New York Times, March 1, 2021,
https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/01/world/asia/myanmar-coup-military-surveillance.html; "Myanmar Security Forces Using Western
Surveillance Tech Against Civilians, OCCRP, June 14, 2021, https://www.occrp.org/en/blog/14621-myanmar-security-forces-using-
western-surveillance-tech-against-civilians.
   "Myanmar junta using draft law to conduct searches for VPNs," RFA, January 26, 2022,
https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/bill-01262022183617.html
<sup>291</sup> Personal communications with a range of interviewees that have been arrested for protesting or for other forms of activism online,
July 2017 to March 2018.

292 "The spyware used by Arab dictators has now shown up in Myanmar," MIT Technology Review, July 10, 2019,
https://www.technologyreview.com/f/613939/spyware-dealers-spotted-in-myanmar/.
<sup>293</sup> Fanny Potkin and Poppy Mcpherson, "How Myanmar's military moved in on the telecoms sector to spy on citizens," Reuters, May 18,
2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/how-myanmars-military-moved-telecoms-sector-spy-citizens-2021-05-18/
<sup>294</sup> Nyein Zaw Lin, "Social media team will not spy on netizens, official says," Myanmar Times, May 23, 2018,
https://www.mmtimes.com/news/social-media-team-will-not-spy-netizens-official-says.html.
<sup>295</sup> Nay Phyo Win, "Government allots over 6 billion kyats to form social media watchdog," Democratic Voice of Burman (DVB), March
19, 2018, http://images.dvb.no/news/government-allots-6-billion-kyats-form-social-media-watchdog/80207.
<sup>296</sup> Moe Moe, "New Body to Track Online Instigators Who Harm Govt, Sovereignty," The Irrawaddy, May 23, 2018,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/new-body-track-online-instigators-harm-govt-sovereignty.html.
<sup>297</sup> Moe Moe, "Parliament Approves Funds for Internet Oversight Body," The Irrawaddy, March 21, 2018,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/parliament-approves-funds-internet-oversight-body.html.
298 Civil society attempts to engage with the SMMT in December 2018 were rebuffed by the Ministry of Transport and Communications,
staff at which initially stated that they were not aware of the department and later failed to reply. Discussions with digital activists in
Yangon, December 2018.
<sup>299</sup> Discussions with digital rights defenders, Yangon, 22 May 2021.
300 "Justice For Myanmar publishes details of Myanmar's tools of digital surveillance and repression," Justice for Myanmar, March 2,
2021, https://www.justiceformyanmar.org/press-releases/justice-for-myanmar-publishes-details-of-myanmars-tools-of-digital-
surveillance-and-repression; Hannah Beech, "Myanmar's Military Deploys Digital Arsenal of Repression in Crackdown," The New York
Times, March 1, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/01/world/asia/myanmar-coup-military-surveillance.html.
301 "Realising Digital Myanmar," Telenor, February 2018, https://www.telenor.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Telenor-Realising-Digital-
Myanmar-Report-06-February.pdf; "Chapter 4.3 Privacy," SWIA, Myanmar Centre for Responsible Business, [n.d.],
http://www.myanmar-responsiblebusiness.org/pdf/SWIA/ICT/Chapter-04.03-Privacy.pdf
302 "Myanmar's new Electronic Transactions Law Amendment," Free Expression Myanmar, February 18, 2021,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmars-new-electronic-transactions-law-amendment/
303 "Myanmar Military Junta Suspends Laws Protecting Citizens' Privacy to Crack Down on Opposition," The Irrawaddy, February 14,
2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-junta-suspends-laws-protecting-citizens-privacy-crack-opposition.html
304 "Lack of Consultation on the Citizens Privacy and Security Law is a Missed Opportunity," Myanmar Centre for Responsible Business,
March 13, 2017, http://www.myanmar-responsiblebusiness.org/news/lack-of-consultation-citizens-privacy-and-security-law.html; Tin
Htet Paing, "Critics Skeptical of New Privacy Legislation," The Irrawaddy, March 15, 2017,
https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/critics-skeptical-of-new-privacy-legislation.html.
305 "Telecommunications Law," Law. No. 31/2013, Article 75, Free Expression Myanmar, October 8, 2013,
http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/telecommunications-law-en.pdf.
    "Telecommunications Law - Law. No. 31/2013," Free Expression Myanmar, October 8, 2013, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-
content/uploads/2017/07/telecommunications-law-en.pdf.

307 Drug Policy Advocacy Group, "Guiding Drug Law Reform in Myanmar," Transnational Institute (TNI), November 29, 2017,
https://www.tni.org/en/publication/quiding-drug-law-reform-in-myanmar.

308 "Millitary's cyber security bill worse than their previous draft," Free Expression Myanmar, January 27, 2022,
https://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/militarys-cyber-security-bill-worse-than-their-previous-draft/; "GNI Calls for Withdrawal of Draft Cybersecurity Law in Myanmar," Global Network Initiative, January 31, 2022, https://globalnetworkinitiative.org/cybersecurity-law-mm-
2022/.
309 Aung Naing, "Telenor has shared sensitive customer data with military since the coup: industry sources," Myanmar Now, February 7,
```

2022, https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/telenor-has-shared-sensitive-customer-data-with-military-since-the-coup-industry-sources

- ³¹⁰ Telenor was one of the only telecommunications operators in Myanmar that appeared to proactively publish information on government requests, in its annual Sustainable Business Briefings, see "Telenor Myanmar 6th Annual Sustainable Business Briefing 2019," Telenor, 2019, https://www.telenor.com.mm/en/about/sustainability; "Authority Requests Disclosure Report," Telenor, 2018, https://www.telenor.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Telenor-Authority-request-report-2018.pdf; Saw Yi Nandar, "Telcos say data helps police solve cases of missing persons," Myanmar Times, February 4, 2020, https://www.mmtimes.com/news/telcos-say-data-helpspolice-solve-cases-missing-persons.html.

 311 Aung Naing, "Telenor has shared sensitive customer data with military since the coup: industry sources," Myanmar Now, February 7,
- 2022, https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/telenor-has-shared-sensitive-customer-data-with-military-since-the-coup-industry-sources 312 Saw Yi Nandar, "Telcos say data helps police solve cases of missing persons," *Myanmar Times*, February 4, 2020, https://www.mmtimes.com/news/telcos-say-data-helps-police-solve-cases-missing-persons.html.
- 313 The regional military administration of Bago. The order has circulated among digital rights activists on 30 March, but has not yet been published. Telecommunications companies reportedly did not implement the order.

 314 Saw Yi Nandar, "Telcos say data helps police solve cases of missing persons," *Myanmar Times*, February 4, 2020,
- https://www.mmtimes.com/news/telcos-say-data-helps-police-solve-cases-missing-persons.html
- ³¹⁵ Personal communication with a senior manager from a civil society organization working on telecommunications reform, Yangon,
- June 2018. 316 "Bitter reversal: Myanmar military coup wipes out press freedom," Committee to Protect Journalists, July 28, 2021,
- https://cpj.org/reports/2021/07/bitter-reversal-myanmar-journalists-jailed-imprisoned-military-crackdown/; Peter Guest, "They want us to disappear," Rest of World, May 11, 2021, https://restofworld.org/2021/they-want-us-to-disappear/
- 317 "Myanmar junta using draft law to conduct searches for VPNs," RFA, January 26, 2022,
- https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/bill-01262022183617.html 318 "Myanmar: Over 100 killed in deadliest day since military coup," DW, March 27, 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/myanmar-over-100-
- killed-in-deadliest-day-since-military-coup/a-57022363.
 319 "Myanmar: Junta Tribunals Impose 65 Death Sentences," Human Rights Watch, July 21, 2021,
- https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/21/myanmar-junta-tribunals-impose-65-death-sentences
- "At Least 64 Myanmar Protesters, Two of Them Underage, Sentenced to Death by Military Courts," RFA, June 25, 2021, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/courts-06252021194754.html
- ³²¹ What's happening in Myanmar," Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, https://coup.aappb.org; see also "Situation of human rights in Myanmar since 1 February 2021," A/HRC/49/72, Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session49/Documents/A_HRC_49_72_AdvanceUneditedVersion.docx 322 "Local media editor is third journalist killed by Myanmar's junta in less than a month," Reporters Without Borders, January 12, 2022,
- https://rsf.org/en/news/local-media-editor-third-journalist-killed-myanmars-junta-less-month 323 "Local media editor is third journalist killed by Myanmar's junta in less than a month," Reporters Without Borders, January 12, 2022,
- https://rsf.org/en/news/local-media-editor-third-journalist-killed-myanmars-junta-less-month

 324 "Local media editor is third journalist killed by Myanmar's junta in less than a month," Reporters Without Borders, January 12, 2022, https://rsf.org/en/news/local-media-editor-third-journalist-killed-myanmars-junta-less-month
- "Aye Kyaw," Committee to Protect Journalists, https://cpj.org/data/people/aye-kyaw/.
- 326 What's happening in Myanmar," Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, https://coup.aappb.org
- 327 Luke Harding "Outrage in Myanmar after activist allegedly tortured to death," The Guardian, March 15, 2021,
- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/15/the-death-of-zaw-myat-lynn-allegations-torture-used-on-opposition-activist-in-myanmar 328 "Situation of human rights in Myanmar since 1 February 2021," A/HRC/49/72, Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights.
- https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session49/Documents/A HRC 49 72 AdvanceUneditedVersion.docx 329 "Political Prisoners Experience in Interrogation, Judiciary, and Incarceration Since Burma's Illegitmate Military Coup," Assistance Association for Political Prisoners, March 2022, https://aappb.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Prison-Situational-Report AAPP-
- English 23-Mar-2022.pdf
 330 "Situation of human rights in Myanmar since 1 February 2021," A/HRC/49/72, Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights.
- https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session49/Documents/A HRC 49 72 AdvanceUneditedVersion.docx 331 Shawn Crispin, "American journalist Nathan Maung describes alleged abuse during Myanmar imprisonment," Committee to Protect Journalists, July 1, 2021, https://cpi.org/2021/07/american-journalist-nathan-maung-alleged-abuse-myanmar-imprisonment/; "CPJ calls on Myanmar to release Kamayut Media editor Nathan Maung, news producer Hanthar Nyein," Committee to Protect Journalists, May 21, 2021, https://cpj.org/2021/05/cpj-calls-on-myanmar-to-release-kamayut-media-editor-nathan-maung-news-producer-hanthar-nyein/; "Myanmar sentences journalists Hanthar Nyein and Than Htike Aung to 2 years in prison," Committee to Protect Journalists, March 24, 2022, https://cpi.org/2022/03/myanmar-sentences-journalists-hanthar-nyein-and-than-htike-aung-to-2-years-in-prison/.
- Andrew Nachemson, "Watermelon suppression': doxing campaign targets pro-democracy soldiers and police," Frontier Myanmar, March 14, 2022, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/watermelon-suppression-doxing-campaign-targets-pro-democracy-soldiers-andpolice/
- ³³³ Personal communications with digital activists with relatives inside military barracks, 23 March 2021.
- Andrew Nachemson, "Watermelon suppression': doxing campaign targets pro-democracy soldiers and police," Frontier Myanmar, March 14, 2022, https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/watermelon-suppression-doxing-campaign-targets-pro-democracy-soldiers-and-
- police/
 335 Alyson Chadwick and Simon Billenness, "Myanmar's military is using TikTok against protesters. The app must take a stand.," The Washington Post, March 16, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/03/16/myanmars-military-is-using-tiktok-againstprotesters-app-must-take-stand/
- 336 Soe San Aung, "Myanmar junta using social media to track its opponents," RFA, March 3, 2022,
- https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/social-media-03032022175020.html
- 337 Bo Kyi, "Myanmar Junta's Tactic of Re-Arresting Political Prisoners is 'Psychological Warfare,'" The Irrawaddy, November 5, 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-juntas-tactic-of-re-arresting-political-prisoners-is-psychological-warfare.html

 338 "Myanmar Media on the Verge of Collapse," NHK World, March 2, 2022,
 https://web.archive.org/web/20220310081516/https://www3.nhk.or.jp/nhkworld/en/news/videos/20220302195125878/.
- 339 Giulia Carlini et al, "What is doxxing, and how does it endanger women?," Access Now, March 7, 2022
- https://www.accessnow.org/what-is-doxxing-women-human-rights/; Amara Thiha, "Revenge Porn Has Become a Political Weapon in Myanmar," The Diplomat, August 9, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/08/revenge-porn-has-become-a-political-weapon-in-myanmar/
 ³⁴⁰ "Report: Myanmar's media not free or fair." The Diplomat of the or fair." The Diplomat of the or fair. The Diplomat of the or fair "Report: Myanmar's media not free or fair," Free Expression Myanmar, May 3, 2020, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/myanmarsmedia-not-free-or-fair/.
- ³⁴¹ "Myanmar journalists 'harassed' for reporting on Rohingya crisis," Al Jazeera, October 16, 2017,
- https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/10/myanmar-journalists-harassed-reporting-rohingya-crisis-171016070429902.html. 342 "Reuters journalists freed from Myanmar prison [Timeline]," Reuters, https://www.reuters.com/subjects/myanmar-reporters.

- ³⁴³ Shoon Naing and Thu Thu Aung, "Black hoods, kneeling, no sleep: Reuters reporter details Myanmar custody," Reuters, July 24, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-journalists/black-hoods-kneeling-no-sleep-reuters-reporter-details-myanmar-custody-idUSKBN1KE1PM; "Myanmar: Free Reuters Journalists, Drop Case," Human Rights Watch, July 1, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/07/01/myanmar-free-reuters-journalists-drop-case.
- ³⁴⁴ Panel discussions at the Myanmar Digital Rights Forum in Yangon, February 28-29, 2020.
- 345 "Report exposes arbitrary detention, torture of Myanmar activists," Al Jazeera, April 23, 2020,
- https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/report-exposes-arbitrary-detention-torture-myanmar-activists-200423010723815.html.

 346 Lawi Weng, "Buddhist Monk Accused of Aiding Ethnic Armed Group Tortured by Myanmar Military," The Irrawaddy, October 31, 2019, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/buddhist-monk-accused-aiding-ethnic-armed-group-tortured-myanmar-military.html.
- ³⁴⁷ Karen Human Rights Group (KHRG), "Hpa-an District Interview: Arbitrary arrest and detention, torture and intimidation by BGF soldiers and village authorities, March 2020," Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, June 26, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/hpa-district-interview-arbitrary-arrest-and-detention-torture-and-intimidation-bgf.
- ³⁴⁸ "Daring to defy Myanmar's patriarchy," Free Expression Myanmar, December 2018, http://freeexpressionmyanmar.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/daring-to-defy-myanmars-patriarchy.pdf.
- ³⁴⁹ Discussions with digital rights activists, June 1, 2022.
- ³⁵⁰ Tim Starks, "An espionage campaign spread its wings from Myanmar to the Philippines, raising new questions," Cyberscoop, July 14, 2021, https://www.cyberscoop.com/espionage-myanmar-philippines-china-hacking/
- ³⁵¹ Catalin Cimpanu, "Backdoor malware found on the Myanmar president's website, again," The Record, June 2, 2021, https://therecord.media/backdoor-malware-found-on-the-myanmar-presidents-website-again/
- 352 Discussions with media freedom defenders, March 16, 2022.
- 353 Discussions with Myanmar digital rights activists, July 15, 2019.
- ³⁵⁴ Personal communications with a pro-Rohingya activist, Yangon, April 2018.
- 355 "Hackers target Myanmar government websites in coup protest," Bangkok Post, February 18, 2021,
- https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/2070287/hackers-target-myanmar-government-websites-in-coup-protest
- Jeff Elder, "Activists call on Google to crack down on Myanmar coup leaders using services like Blogger and Gmail," Business Insider, February 16, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/myanmar-military-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-2021-2
 Jimothy McLaughlin, "Security-tech companies once flocked to Myanmar. One firm's tools were used against two journalists," The Washington Post, May 4, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/security-tech-companies-once-flocked-to-myanmar-military-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-2021-2

 Timothy McLaughlin, "Security-tech companies once flocked to Myanmar."

 The Washington Post, May 4, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/security-tech-companies-once-flocked-to-myanmar-military-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-2021-2

 Timothy McLaughlin, "Security-tech companies once flocked to Myanmar."

 The Washington Post, May 4, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/security-tech-companies-once-flocked-to-myanmar-military-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-gmail-blogger-activists-say-coup-using-google-g
- one-firms-tools-were-used-against-two-journalists-/2019/05/04/d4e9f7f0-5b5d-11e9-b8e3-b03311fbbbfe story.html.

 358 Patrick Howell O'Neill, "The spyware used by Arab dictators has now shown up in Myanmar," *MIT Technology Review*, July 10, 2019, https://www.technologyreview.com/f/613939/spyware-dealers-spotted-in-myanmar/; "New FinSpy iOS and Android implants revealed ITW," *Securelist*, Kapersky, July 10, 2019, https://securelist.com/new-finspy-ios-and-android-implants-revealed-itw/91685/.
- ³⁵⁹ Mobile phone spy software includes mSpy, FlexiSpy, Highster, SpyEra, TheOneSpy, and Mobile Spy. Personal communications with women human rights defenders, Yangon, February 2018.

အင်တာနက်ပေါ်တွင် လွတ်လပ်မှု - မြန်မာနိုင်ငံ ၂၀၂၂ ခုနှစ်အတွင်း အွန်လိုင်းလွတ်လပ်မှုကို အကဲဖြတ်ခြင်း

Freedom of the net: Myanmar Assessment of online freedom in 2022

The military continued to repress internet freedom in the face of ongoing civil disobedience, political opposition, and armed conflict after staging its February 2021 coup. Following the nationwide, long-term shutdowns imposed in early 2021, authorities instead imposed localized restrictions ahead of military attacks against opposition forces. Most internet users in the country can only access 1,200 government-approved websites. The military directly controls two mobile service providers and forced the sale of another two to military-linked companies, leaving people in Myanmar even more vulnerable to censorship and surveillance. Despite these and other obstacles—including detentions, egregious physical violence, and the country's first executions in decades—people in Myanmar continued to use digital tools to share information and organize opposition to the military.

Myanmar's already-stalled democratic transition was completely derailed in February 2021, when the military seized control of the government, arresting dozens of senior government officials and preventing the newly elected parliament from convening. The National League for Democracy (NLD), which won a sweeping victory in the November 2020 elections, led a broadbased opposition to the takeover, organizing the country-wide Civil Disobedience Movement (CDM). Protesters were met with indiscriminate violence from military forces, and journalists, activists, and ordinary people risked criminal charges and detention for voicing dissent. Armed conflict between the military and ethnic armed groups continued, as did the forced displacement of hundreds of thousands of Rohingya, a mostly Muslim ethnic minority group.



